City of Crest Hill Employee Handbook



The City of Crest Hill is a suburban municipality located in the western portion of Will County and 33 miles southwest of Chicago's Loop. Crest Hill is a civil service community incorporated in 1960 with an Aldermanic form of government. The City is served by an elected Mayor and 8 alderman from 4 wards. The City has 65 full-time and 4 part-time employees housed in the City Administration, Finance, Police, Economic Development, Public Works and Clerk's Departments. Crest Hill has 3 collective bargaining agreements and over half the workforce is a member of either the Metropolitan Alliance of Police or the International Union of Operating Engineers.

Nearly 21,000 citizens reside within the 9 square miles of Crest Hill's corporate boundaries. City industry includes retail, manufacturing, and trade services. Amazon, Rich's Products, Frito Lay, and Menards are notable employers in Crest Hill. CenterPoint Intermodal Center, America's largest intermodal facility, is located just outside Crest Hill. The City's main commercial corridors are Weber Road, Plainfield Road (Route 30), and Broadway Street, part of the historic Route 66. Crest Hill is a beautiful community with excellent schools, parks, walking trails, and forest preserves. Residents and employees alike look forward to annual events including the Crest Hill Summer Picnic and Winter Festival.

City Mission Statement

The City of Crest Hill is committed to enhancing the quality of life for its residents and businesses by providing essential infrastructure, public safety services, and thoughtful, planned development that ensures fiscal responsibility and promotes ethical stewardship of the City's resources.

Our Core Values

The City of Crest Hill embraces the core values of customer service, both internal and external, teamwork, integrity, respect and trust. We dedicate ourselves to these values with the goal of providing outstanding customer service and programs to meet the needs of our community and those within our organization. These values guide our actions and serve as the framework for the decisions and contributions we make every day and at every level.

City of Crest Hill Employee Handbook

Table of Contents

SECTION 1 GENER	RAL PROVISIONS	2
1.1 1.2	PURPOSEAT-WILL EMPLOYMENT	2
1.3 1.4	SCOPE OF AUTHORITY	
1. 4 1.5	APPLICATION OF RULES DEPARTMENT RULES	
1.6	AMENDMENTS	
1.7	DISTRIBUTION AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	
SECTION 2 DEFIN	ITIONS	4
SECTION 3 RECRI	JITMENT AND EMPLOYMENT	7
SECTION 5 REGRE		
3.1	GENERAL POLICY	
3.2	EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY STATEMENT	
3.3	CIVIL SERVICE	
3.4	APPLICATIONS	
3.5	PHYSICAL STANDARDS	
3.6	DRIVER'S LICENSE	_
3.7	ANTI-NEPOTISM	9
3.8	BACKGROUND CHECKS	
3.9	APPOINTMENTS	
3.10	EMPLOYEE CATEGORIES	
3.11	BENEFIT ELIGIBILITY	
3.12	CHANGES IN PERSONAL INFORMATION	
3.13 3.14	DRESS CODE EMERGENCIES AFFECTING CITY OPERATIONS	
3.1 4 3.15	CREATIVE WORKS	
3.16	OBSERVANCE OF RELIGIOUS HOLIDAYS	
3.17	TOBACCO USE	
3.17	TOBACCO USL	17
SECTION 4 HOUR	S OF WORK AND OVERTIME	15
4.1	WORK PERIODS	
4.2	WORK DAY	
4.3	COMPENSATION AND SALARY INCREASE	
4.4	LONGEVITY INCENTIVE	15
4.5	PAY DAY AND DIRECT DEPOSIT	15
4.6	TIMEKEEPING PROCEDURES FOR NON-EXEMPT	
	EMPLOYEES	16

	4.7	REPORTING FOR WORK	. 17
	4.8	BREAK & LUNCH PERIODS	. 18
	4.9	OVERTIME PAYMENT	
	4.10	COMPENSATORY TIME OFF	. 19
	4.11	REQUIRED OVERTIME	. 20
	4.12	CALL BACK	. 20
	4.13	POSITIONS INELIGIBLE FOR OVERTIME	
		COMPENSATION	
	4.14	POLICY ON EXEMPT PAY	
	4.15	DEDUCTIONS FROM EXEMPT EMPLOYEE PAY	. 21
SECT	ION 5 EMPLO	YEE CONDUCT	. 22
	5.1	ETHICS POLICY	. 22
	5.2	CODE OF CONDUCT	
	5.3	ANTI-BULLYING	
	5.4	HARASSMENT, DISCRIMINATION, RETALIATION	
		PREVENTION POLICY	
	5.4	PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE	. 30
	5.5	APPEAL/GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES	. 33
	5.6	CONFIDENTIALITY POLICY	. 33
	5.7	POLITICAL ACTIVITY	
	5.8	OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT	. 34
	5.9	ATTENDANCE & PUNCTUALITY	. 35
	5.10	WAGE ATTACHMENTS	. 35
	5.11	ACCEPTANCE OF GIFTS	. 35
SECT	ION 6 EMPLO	YEE PERFORMANCE	. 37
	6.1	PERFORMANCE REVIEW	. 37
	6.2	INTERIM PERFORMANCE REVIEWS	.37
	6.3	SUBSTANDARD PERFORMANCE ON ANNUAL REVIEW	
	6.4	PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT PLAN	
SECT	ION 7 INSURA	ANCE & OTHER EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	. 38
	7.1	INSURANCE COVERAGES	38
	7.2	PREMIUM PAYMENTS	
	7.3	QUALIFYING EVENTS	
	7. 4	MARRIAGE AND INSURANCE BENEFITS	
	7.5	COBRA (CONSOLIDATED OMNIBUS BUDGET	
	, . 	RECONCILIATION ACT)	.39
	7.6	ILLINOIS MUNICIPAL RETIREMENT FUND (IMRF)	.40
	7.7	POLICE PENSION FUND	
	7.8	457 RETIREMENT PLAN	
	-		

	7.9 7.10	EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM41 CREST HILL EMPLOYEE WELLNESS PROGRAM41	
SECT:	ON 8 HOLIDA	AYS, VACATION & LEAVES OF ABSENCE43	
	0.4	LIGHTDAYS	
	8.1	HOLIDAYS	
	8.2	VACATION	
	8.3	PERSONAL DAYS45	
	8.4	SICK LEAVE45	
	8.5	JURY DUTY/CIVIL LEAVE47	
	8.6	EMERGENCY/BEREAVEMENT47	
	8.7	LEAVES OF ABSENCE48	
	8.8	FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT (FMLA)48	
	8.9	PERSONAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE56	
	8.10	MILITARY LEAVE57	
	8.11	FAMILY MILITARY LEAVE57	
	8.12	VICTIMS' ECONOMIC SECURITY AND SAFETY ACT	
	0.12	(VESSA)60	
	8.13	SCHOOL VISITATION LEAVE	
	8.14	LOCAL GOVERNMENT DISASTER SERVICE VOLUNTEER	
	0.17	ACT	
	0.15		
	8.15	VOTING LEAVE	
	8.16	BLOOD DONATION LEAVE	
	8.17	WORKERS' COMPENSATION64	
SECT:	ON 9 SAFETY	& EQUIPMENT USE67	
	9.1	SAFETY	
	9.2	CITY VEHICLES, EQUIPMENT & FACILITIES67	
	9.3	PHYSICAL & PSYCHOLOGICAL FITNESS FOR DUTY 68	
	9.4	SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICIES	
	9.5	WORKPLACE VIOLENCE	
	9.6	WEAPON FREE WORKPLACE POLICY	
	9.7	SEARCH, INSPECTION, AND INVESTIGATION	
	9.7	SEARCH, INSPECTION, AND INVESTIGATION09	
SECT:	ON 10 TRAIN	ING & DEVELOPMENT711	
	10.1	TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT71	
	10.2	SEMINAR/CONFERENCE ATTENDANCE71	
	10.3	TYPES OF EXPENSES72	
	10.4	TUITION REIMBURSEMENT74	
SECT:	ON 11 COMM	UNICATIONS76	
	11.1	OPEN DOOR POLICY76	
	11.2	SOLICITATION76	

11.3	DONATIONS FOR CHARITABLE CAUSES AND	
	ORGANIZATIONS	76
11.4	BULLETIN BOARDS	77
11.5	TECHNOLOGY RESOURCE POLICY	77
11.6	SOCIAL MEDIA	78
11.7	TELEPHONE, CELLULAR PHONE, VOICEMAIL & FAX	
	USAGE	80
11.8	CITY ISSUED EQUIPMENT	81
11.9	MEDIA INQUIRIES	
SECTION 12 EMPL	OYEE SEPARATION	822
12.1	GENERAL POLICY	82
12.2	SERVICE RETIREMENT	
12.3	EMPLOYEE INITIATED RESIGNATION	
12.4	DISABILITY RETIREMENT	
12.5	DISCHARGE	
12.6	LAYOFF	
12.7	RECALL	
12.8	JOB ABANDONMENT	833
12.9	RELEASE	
12.10	FURLOUGH/REDUCTION IN PAY	
12.11	DEATH	
12.12	EXIT INTERVIEW	
SECTION 13 COM	PLIANCE WITH THE LAW	85
13.1	HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY & ACCOUNTABIL	ITY
	ACT (HIPAA)	
13.2	AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA)	
13.3	GENETIC INFORMATION NONDISCRIMINATION ACT	
	2008 (GINA)	86
SECTION 14 EMPL	OYEE INFORMATION AND RECORDS	87
14.1	GENERAL ACCESS TO EMPLOYEE INFORMATION	87
14.2	DISCLOSURE OF EMPLOYEE RECORDS OUTSIDE OF	_
	CITY	
14.3	REFERENCE INQUIRIES	87
14.4	CREDIT VERIFICATIONS	
14.5	EMPLOYEE ACCESS TO PERSONNEL FILES	
14.6	RECORDS INSPECTION	
SECTION 15 ACKN	IOWLEDGMENT FORM	89
SECTION 16 FORM	1S	90

SECTION 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS

1.1 PURPOSE

The Employee Handbook serves as a guide to employment and compensation practices and to ensure all employees are treated fairly and equitably in order to best serve the community.

- a) The handbook does not create any contract rights or property rights between the City and prospective, current employees, or another person.
- b) The City, at its option, may add, change, delete, suspend or discontinue any part or parts of the policies in the Employee Handbook at any time without prior notice and without further approval of City Council as business, employment legislation and/or economic conditions dictate. Any such action shall apply to existing as well as to future employees.
- c) No statement or promise by a Department Head, supervisor, or manager past or present may be interpreted as a change in policy nor will it constitute an agreement with an employee.
- d) Should any provision in the Employee Handbook be found to be unenforceable and invalid, such finding does not invalidate the entire Employee Handbook, but only that particular provision.
- e) The Employee Handbook supersedes any and all other or previous City policies whether written or oral, unless otherwise indicated.

1.2 AT-WILL EMPLOYMENT

Employment with the City is at-will, subject to any applicable collective bargaining agreements. This means that neither an employee nor the City has entered into a contract regarding the duration of his employment. Employees are free to terminate their employment with the City at any time, with or without reason. Likewise, the City has the right to terminate an employee's employment, or otherwise discipline, transfer or demote an employee at any time, with or without reason, at the discretion of the City.

1.3 SCOPE OF AUTHORITY

The Personnel Officer or his designee, is responsible and has authority for the administration of the rules and regulations contained herein and may from time to time issue administrative directives interpreting and implementing the terms of these rules, and interpret or waive the application of these rules at any time whenever it is in the best interest of the City.

In their absence or at their option, employees in positions of authority or responsibility may designate others to carry out the respective role, task or functions that are attributed to them in the Employee Handbook. The designated employee shall be known as a designee for the particular role, task or function which is assigned to him by the person in the position of authority or responsibility.

1.4 APPLICATION OF RULES

The rules, regulations, policies, and practices contained herein shall apply to all employees of the City unless otherwise provided by State statutes, local Ordinance, or collective bargaining agreement and does not apply to elected or appointed officials. In the case of a conflict between the language in the Employee Handbook and a collective bargaining agreement, the collective bargaining agreement shall prevail.

1.5 DEPARTMENT RULES

Consistent with the rules, regulations, policies and practices contained herein and subject to the approval of the Personnel Officer, the various departments of the City may promulgate rules and regulations to govern individual departmental operations and procedures. The Employee Handbook supersedes any inconsistent department rules.

1.6 AMENDMENTS

The Employee Handbook shall be reviewed and updated regularly by the Personnel Officer with all substantive policy changes subject to City Council approval. Employees will be notified of amendments to policies and provided written updates of the Employee Handbook that reflect the changes made.

1.7 DISTRIBUTION AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Each regular full-time, regular part-time, and temporary seasonal employee shall receive a copy of the Employee Handbook when first issued or at the time of employment and shall sign a statement acknowledging receipt. Employees will be notified of amendments to policies as indicated in Section 1.6 and will again sign a statement acknowledging receipt.

GENDER

Whenever the male gender is used in this handbook, it shall be construed to include both males and females equally.

SECTION 2 DEFINITIONS

<u>Anniversary Date:</u> The date an individual becomes a regular full-time or regular parttime employee of the City.

<u>Appointment:</u> The selection of a person to a full-time or part-time position on a regular or temporary basis in the City service who is not a present employee of the City.

<u>Base Pay:</u> Base pay or base salary is the hourly or weekly rate of pay received by an employee excluding any additional, authorized compensation such as overtime, other pay, allowances, reimbursements or benefits.

<u>Class or Classification:</u> A position or group of positions that involves similar duties performed, scope of discretion and responsibility, minimum requirements of training, experience or skill and such other characteristics that the same title, tests of fitness and range of compensation have been or may be applied to each position in the group.

<u>Compensation Plan:</u> A schedule of pay ranges in hourly, bi-weekly and annualized rates for each class within the City service.

<u>COBRA:</u> Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act, establishing Federal continuation of coverage rules for group health plans.

<u>Demotion:</u> The movement of an employee from a position in one class to a position in another class having a lower salary range because of disciplinary reasons, incapacity to perform work, inefficiency or unsatisfactory work performance, by request of the employee or a re-organization.

<u>Department</u>: The term "department", means a major operating functional unit of the City government.

<u>Department Head:</u> The term "Department Head" means the officially appointed head of any department or an employee appointed as "acting" head of any department.

<u>Disciplinary Action:</u> An action taken against an employee which may range from a verbal reprimand up to and including termination.

<u>Employee:</u> A person occupying an active position in the City service or a person who is on authorized leave of absence. Employee categories are defined in Section 3.

<u>Exempt Position:</u> A classification that is not entitled to overtime payment as established by the City Council and under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) or State wage and hour laws. Exempt employees' pay is determined on a weekly basis.

<u>FLSA:</u> The Fair Labor Standards Act is a Federal act that establishes minimum wages, overtime and other labor standards including position classification as 'exempt' or 'nonexempt'.

<u>Layoff:</u> A separation of an employee from City service which has been made necessary by lack of work, funds or other reasons not related to fault, delinquency or misconduct on the part of an employee.

Non-Exempt Position: A classification that is entitled to overtime payment as established under the FLSA or State wage and hour laws. Non-exempt employees' pay is calculated on an hourly basis.

<u>Outside Employment</u>: Employment of any kind engaged in by a City employee for which compensation is received from a source other than the City.

<u>Pay Adjustment:</u> Change of an employee's salary without change in duties or responsibilities.

<u>Pay (or Salary) Range:</u> The minimum and maximum rates of pay the City will compensate an employee in a position.

<u>Performance Review:</u> A process and format used to assess an employee's performance level. The City reserves the right to change from time to time the methods and tools used in conducting employee assessments.

<u>Position:</u> A group of current duties and responsibilities budgeted for in a department and assigned or delegated by competent authority, requiring the full or part-time service of one employee.

<u>Probationary Period:</u> A preliminary employment period during which time the employee's ability to perform the position is evaluated as defined in Section 3. And, in cases of discipline, a period of time in which an employee is subject to sanctions and additional evaluation.

<u>Promotion:</u> A change in employment status from a position in one classification to a position in a higher classification involving an increase in responsibility and a higher maximum pay rate.

<u>Resignation in Good Standing:</u> Any employee who leaves the City service and has fulfilled all obligations and met all criteria of his employment. Such an employee would have left under favorable conditions and preferably given two (2) weeks' notice.

<u>Resignation Not in Good Standing:</u> Any employee who fails to meet obligations and/or criteria established in these rules. An employee that is discharged is deemed to have left "not in good standing".

<u>Supervisor:</u> An employee below the Department Head level in charge of a work unit or other employees. Where no such level exists between an employee and the Department Head, the Department Head also acts as the supervisor.

<u>Suspension:</u> The temporary removal with or without pay of an employee from his designated position.

<u>Termination:</u> The end of employment on either a voluntary or involuntary basis. Termination on an involuntary basis may also be called discharge.

<u>Transfer:</u> The movement of an employee from one job to another, when both jobs are assigned to the same pay range. The employee is normally transferred at the same rate of pay.

Note: This is not an all-inclusive list of definitions. Other definitions can be found in applicable sections of the Employee handbook.

SECTION 3 RECRUITMENT AND EMPLOYMENT

3.1 GENERAL POLICY

Appointments to all positions shall be solely on the basis of the applicant's or employee's qualifications to perform the essential functions of the position, with or without reasonable accommodation. These selection procedures enable the City to review applicant qualifications and suitability in a systematic approach.

3.2 EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY STATEMENT

It is the policy of the City that employment in City government shall be based on merit and individual qualifications. No discrimination shall be exercised in any manner by a City official or employee against or in favor of any applicant for City employment or employee because of political or religious opinions or affiliations, race, color, sex, age, national origin, marital status, military or veteran status, order of protection status, genetic information, disability, sexual orientation, or other protected status or characteristic as established by law. An applicant or employee shall be considered solely on the basis of qualifications, abilities, skills and knowledge, with or without reasonable accommodation. Just and equitable incentives and conditions of employment are to be maintained to promote efficiency and economy in the operation of City government.

The policy of Equal Employment Opportunity applies to all policies and procedures relating to recruitment and hiring, compensation, promotion, benefits, termination and all other terms and conditions of employment. The City complies with Federal and State equal employment opportunity laws and strives to keep the workplace free from all forms of illegal harassment.

The Personnel Officer has overall responsibility for this policy and maintains reporting and monitoring procedures. Employees' questions or concerns regarding this policy or violation thereof, should be referred to the Personnel Officer. Complaints are investigated immediately and handled as confidentially as possible. The City ensures that employees following this complaint procedure are protected against retaliation. Appropriate disciplinary action will be taken against any employee violating this policy.

3.3 CIVIL SERVICE

The City is subject to the Civil Service pursuant to the Illinois Municipal Code, 65 ILCS 5/10-1-1, et seq. The Civil Service Commission is responsible for classifying all offices and places of employment in the City where applicable. Civil Service Commissioners are appointed by the Mayor.

3.4 APPLICATIONS

All applications for employment with the City shall be filed with the Personnel Officer. The City shall, by examination or other appropriate means, evaluate the qualifications of the various applicants (except those covered under Civil Service rules). Examination may include written, oral, physical, psychological, or performance tests, or any combination of these, as appropriate under relevant legal authority and according to the requirements for each position. Applications will be kept confidential to the extent possible and will be shared on a need to know basis with others involved in the recruiting process. Recruitment, including applications for employment for Civil Service positions, including Police Officers, will be governed by the Civil Service Commission.

3.5 PHYSICAL STANDARDS

Applicants may be required to have a post offer, pre-employment physical examination and/or drug screen, and must meet the physical standards established as essential job functions for the position for which they apply as a condition of employment with or without reasonable accommodation. Prospective employees will not be subject to a pre-employment physical examination and/or drug screen until a conditional offer of employment has been made by the City. The City will be responsible for the cost of the pre-employment examination and/or drug screen. The confidential results of the post offer, pre-employment physical and/or drug screen must be received by the City and the employee must be cleared for the position before the applicant is allowed to begin employment.

Positions which may require a Commercial Driver's License (CDL) will also be subject to the Department of Transportation's CDL pre-employment, random and other drug and alcohol testing requirements. Pre-employment physicals and drug screening for all sworn Police personnel shall be conducted according the rules and regulations established by the Civil Service Commission.

3.6 <u>DRIVER'S</u> LICENSE

An employee who will operate a City owned vehicle must possess a valid driver's license appropriate to the type of City vehicle(s) to be operated. Employees who are required to drive a vehicle for City business are expected to possess a valid driver's license at all times. Employees who are required to possess a valid driver's license as a job requirement must notify his Department Head immediately should the employee's license be suspended or revoked. Employees who are required to possess a valid driver's license and do not have one are subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

3.7 ANTI-NEPOTISM

To avoid conflicts of interest and the appearance of favoritism or bias and to enhance supervision, security and morale, the City prohibits the employment of relatives in a direct supervisory relationship. In addition, this policy bars the hiring or employment of an employee's relatives in any position that would:

Have the potential for creating an adverse impact on work performance; or

Create either an actual conflict of interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest, such as the relative having an auditing or control relationship to the employee's job.

"Relatives" (including blood/step/in-law) are defined as spouse, domestic partner, mother, father, sister, brother, child, uncle, aunt, niece, nephew, grandparent and grandchild.

3.8 BACKGROUND CHECKS

The City reserves the right to perform all necessary background checks on any and all current employees and potential employment candidates, to include but not limited to employment verification, reference checks, credit checks, criminal history checks, driving records, military records, and educational transcripts. The City will comply with any applicable Federal and State laws regarding background checks, including the Fair Credit Reporting Act, and will provide employees and potential employees with written notice of their rights under those laws prior to conducting a background check.

3.9 APPOINTMENTS

The City Council shall approve all full-time employees as recommended by the hiring Department Head, with the exception of employees subject to the Civil Service Commission and Department Head appointments which are otherwise provided by Ordinance. Appointments of Department Heads shall be made by the Mayor with the advice and consent of the City Council.

PROBATIONARY PERIOD

Employees are considered "Probationary Employees" during the period of 6 months from the first day of employment in a position or promotion to a position. During this time period the employee's aptitude for the position is evaluated. An employee may be dismissed at any time with or without cause during the probationary period

3.10 EMPLOYEE CATEGORIES

For payroll purposes, the City maintains the following employee categories:

Regular Full-Time Employee: An employee that is routinely scheduled to work a forty (40) hour work week in a designated job or as designated by collective bargaining agreement.

Regular Part-Time Employee: An employee that is routinely scheduled to work less than a forty (40) hour work week in a designated job.

Temporary or Seasonal Employee: An employee whose employment is established for a period not to exceed 90 days or continued to a total of 180 days.

3.11 BENEFIT ELIGIBILITY

Benefits are provided to regular full-time employees according to the guidelines set out in this handbook and pursuant to the individual plan documents, which shall be the controlling documents in case of any conflict in terms with this handbook. Part-time, temporary, and seasonal employees are not entitled to employee benefits, except as required under law.

3.12 CHANGES IN PERSONAL INFORMATION

Employees are required to provide current information to the City including, but not limited to, home address, home and cellular phone numbers, driver's license, emergency contact information, and for benefit purposes, dependents and beneficiaries. Upon hiring, the employee must complete an *Emergency Contact Form* with contact information and submit it to the Personnel Officer. Employees must inform the City on a timely basis of changes in personal information as stated herein.

3.13 DRESS CODE

The City expects that all employees, uniformed and non-uniformed, will present a professional image at all times when performing job tasks. A professional image means wearing clothing that is clean, neat and with no holes or fraying. Without compromising the professional image the City seeks to portray, the City wishes to allow employees to dress comfortably. Employees are expected to be well groomed and dressed in a manner that is suitable for their responsibility and position as directed by their respective Department Head.

Uniformed Employees

Employees required to wear standardized uniforms in the Police and Public Works departments shall follow the particular standards established in their respective departments related to acceptable and required uniform attire including any required safety related equipment and clothing. When permitted by department policy, if a typically uniformed employee is allowed to wear non-uniform attire when performing job tasks, he shall follow the standards established for non-uniformed employees.

Non-uniformed Employees

The City utilizes a business casual standard for all non-uniformed employees. Business casual is not to be interpreted as encouraging sloppiness. The City defines business casual as being the following:

- a) Men: slacks, collared shirt, sweater or blazer over a collared or non-collared shirt.
- b) Women: slacks, skirts, dresses, blouses or sweaters.

Jewelry and Tattoos

The City permits employees to wear appropriate jewelry and to display tattoos at the workplace. Department Heads and the Personnel Officer will determine if jewelry or tattoos may pose a conflict with the employee's job or work environment subject to the following conditions:

- a) Personal safety of self or others, or damage to company property.
- b) Productivity or performance expectations.
- c) Offensiveness to co-workers, customers, vendors or others in the workplace based on racial, sexual, religious, ethnic, or other characteristics or attributes of a sensitive or legally protected nature.
- d) Corporate or societal norms.
- e) Customer complaints.

If it is determined an employee's jewelry or tattoos may present such a conflict, the employee will be required to identify appropriate options such as removal of excess or offensive jewelry, covering of tattoos or other reasonable means to resolve the conflict. Failure to do so will result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.

<u>Unacceptable Clothing/Accessories</u>

The following is a list of clothing/accessory articles that are not allowed and shall not be worn. While the list below provides a broad range of unacceptable attire, at any time a Department Head may deem attire that is not listed below unacceptable.

- a) Sweat suits or sweat pants
- b) Shorts
- c) Short skirts (more than 3" above the knee)
- d) Tank tops, t-shirts, halter tops, midriff tops, low cut tops or tops with a low neckline
- e) Any type of shirt or clothing with objectionable wording, logo, or slogan
- f) Beachwear or bib overalls
- g) Jeans of any color (except on designated casual days, i.e. Fridays)

- h) Gym shoes (except on designated casual days, i.e. Fridays)
- i) Tight or revealing clothing
- j) Torn or frayed clothing
- k) Hats (except as provided by the City)
- I) Visible offensive tattoos

In certain instances, non-uniformed personnel whose primary duties require them to spend a significant amount of time in the field may receive authorization from a Department Head to wear attire not specified as acceptable business casual attire. Specifically, field personnel may be permitted to wear shorts, jeans, hats and other clothing consistent with the Department Head's guidelines. Head covers that are required for religious purposes or to honor cultural tradition are permitted.

Enforcement

Department Heads are responsible for monitoring the appearance of their respective employees. The determination as to what is acceptable appearance shall be made by the Personnel Officer and shall be final. If it is determined that an employee is not in compliance with City standards for appropriate workplace appearance or violating any safety guidelines, the employee may be sent home (without pay unless an employee is permitted to use accrued benefit time) to change. Additional disciplinary action may be taken for repeated violation of the dress code standards.

3.14 EMERGENCIES AFFECTING CITY OPERATIONS

The City is open for business during normal working hours; however, due to weather or other emergencies, the City may be faced with temporary service closure, or have limited operations. The Mayor or his designee is the only individual authorized to close City operations.

During an emergency period the City may require essential employees to assist with the emergency. Department Heads will notify employees if they are required to report to duty.

3.15 CREATIVE WORKS

Many employees work in positions where innovations, improvements, inventions, discoveries, copyrightable work, or new ideas may be developed or conceived in the course of their employment. If these creative works are developed on City time or created through the use of City equipment and facilities, the employee is

obligated to disclose these works and agree to assign all rights, title, and interest to the City of Crest Hill, provided that they:

- a) Relate directly to the business of the City; or
- b) Result from the employee's work with the City; or
- c) Involve the use of City equipment, supplies, facilities, confidential information or time.

The employee has no obligation to assign rights to creative works developed on their own time, without the use of City equipment, supplies, facilities, confidential information or time.

3.16 OBSERVANCE OF RELIGIOUS HOLIDAYS

The City will make every effort to allow employees time off from work to observe religious holidays. Employees may use any accrued vacation, personal time, or unpaid time to be off work for this purpose. In order to facilitate these requests employees are encouraged to provide their supervisors with advanced reasonable notice.

3.17 TOBACCO USE

The City is committed to providing a work environment that promotes the health, hygiene, and well-being of its employees. The City recognizes that smoking in the workplace can adversely affect employees. This includes the use of Electronic Cigarettes also known as Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems (ENDS), e-cigarettes, and vaporizers. It also recognizes that chewing tobacco in the workplace raises hygienic issues. Therefore, smoking and chewing tobacco is prohibited inside all City facilities. This policy applies to all City employees and visitors while on City premises. Tobacco use is only allowed during scheduled breaks and in designated areas. In compliance with the Smoke Free Illinois Act of 2008, smoking within fifteen (15) feet of a City building entrance is strictly prohibited. If employees choose to use tobacco or electronic cigarettes, they need to check with their supervisors for the location of the nearest designated area. Tobacco users have a special obligation to keep designated smoking areas litter-free of tobacco products. Smoking or using electronic cigarettes in City vehicles is strictly prohibited. Employees who violate the policy or Act may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

SECTION 4 HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

4.1 WORK PERIODS

The standard work cycle for all employees will be from Sunday at 12:01 a.m. through Saturday at Midnight. The City hereby specifically announces its intentions to conform to all guidelines established under Section 207(k) of the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA).

4.2 WORK DAY

Full-time employees generally will be scheduled for an eight and one-half (8 1/2) hour day, including a sixty (60) minute meal period. Exceptions to the length of the work day and meal period can be made upon the recommendation of the Department Head and the approval of the Personnel Officer for specific job related reasons. The timing of meal periods is subject to the approval of the employee's assigned supervisor. This section should not be construed as a guarantee or limitation on the number of hours of work offered to employees on a daily or weekly basis.

Applicable collective bargaining agreements may provide exceptions to this section. As stated in Section 1.4, Application of Rules, in the case of a conflict between the language in the Employee Handbook and a collective bargaining agreement, the collective bargaining agreement shall prevail.

4.3 COMPENSATION AND SALARY INCREASE

Non-union employees' compensation may be increased annually at a rate dictated by either the Consumer Price Index (CPI) or 2%, whichever is lower. Salary increases are subject to budget availability and City Council approval. Additionally, non-union employees may be eligible to receive merit based salary increases subject to availability of funds dedicated for such increases in the annual budget.

4.4 LONGEVITY INCENTIVE

As an incentive for continuous service, the City of Crest Hill shall award longevity payment to employees with at least six (6) continuous years of service. Longevity payment shall be included in each pay check for employees who have completed the required number of years.

YEARS OF SERVICE	LONGEVITY PAY
At least 6 years, but less than 12 years,	\$350.00 per year
At least 12 years, but less than 18 years,	\$650.00 per year
Over 18 years	\$950.00 per year

4.5 PAY DAY AND DIRECT DEPOSIT

Employees are paid bi-weekly on every other Thursday. Each paycheck will include earnings for all work performed through the end of that payroll period (including overtime).

In the event a regularly scheduled payday falls on a day off (e.g., a holiday), employees will receive pay on the last day of work before the regularly scheduled payday.

Employees are offered to participate in the City's direct deposit program. Upon completing a registration form, the employee's paychecks are automatically deposited into (a) pre-specified account(s).

4.6 <u>TIMEKEEPING PROCEDURES FOR NON-EXEMPT EMPLOYEES</u>

Accurately recording time worked is the responsibility of every non-exempt employee. Federal and State laws require the City to keep an accurate record of time worked in order to calculate employee pay and benefits. Time worked is all the time actually spent on the job performing assigned duties.

Non-exempt employees are required to accurately record the time they begin and end their work. They should also record the beginning and ending time of any split shift or departure from work for personal reasons. Overtime work must always be approved before it is performed.

Altering, falsifying, tampering with time records, or recording time on another employee's time record may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

Employees are prohibited from performing any "off-the-clock" work. "Off-the-clock" work means work performed but not reported on the time card. Any employee who fails to report or inaccurately reports any hours worked will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

It is the employee's responsibility to sign their time record to certify the accuracy of all time recorded. The Department Head will review and then initial the time

record before submitting it for payroll processing. In addition, if corrections or modifications are made to the time record, both the employee and the Department Head must verify the accuracy of the changes by initialing the time record.

Clocking In and Out Procedures

The City of Crest Hill utilizes the "7-minute rule" for non-exempt employees **for payroll purposes only**. Under the "7-minute rule" the clock in and clock out times are rounded to the nearest quarter hour. If an employee is scheduled to work at 7:00 a.m. and clocks in at 7:07 a.m., then the time is rounded to 7:00 a.m. If the employee clocks in at 7:08 a.m., the time is rounded to the next quarter hour, 7:15 a.m. If an employee is scheduled to end his shift at 3:30 p.m. and clocks out at 3:37 p.m. then the time is rounded to 3:30 p.m. If the employee clocks out at 3:38 p.m., then the time is rounded to the next quarter hour, 3:45 p.m. This procedure does not diminish the requirement of scheduled start and end work times. If an employee scheduled for a 7:00 a.m. start time, he is expected to be present at work by 7:00 a.m.

Employees must not punch in more than seven (7) minutes before the start of their scheduled shift or punch out seven (7) minutes after the end of their scheduled shift. Punching in earlier than seven (7) minutes before their start time or later the seven (7) minutes after the end of their scheduled shift will be considered a policy violation, unless the employee has the prior approval of their Department Head.

If time is not worked on a scheduled day, the Department Head will update the time card with the appropriate time-off code (vacation, sick, personal, etc.).

Missed punches must be reported to the supervisor prior to the start of work the day following the missed punch.

4.7 REPORTING FOR WORK

Employees shall report promptly at their designated starting time, at their designated working place, and shall devote their entire efforts during working hours to assigned duties. In the event an employee is unable to report for work as scheduled, the employee shall make his best effort to notify the supervisor by telephone call at least sixty (60) minutes before the designated starting time if an employee is unable to report for work or will be late. Failure to notify the supervisor as provided herein may result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.

4.8 BREAK & LUNCH PERIODS

Each Department Head shall establish reasonable lunch periods and two (2) break periods of no more than fifteen (15) minutes each during the workday and shall arrange them in the most appropriate manner for maintaining departmental operations. Upon approval from the Department Head, employees may combine their break periods with their lunch period. Employees shall not shorten the workday by use of break time or lunch period.

The two (2) fifteen (15) minute break times are considered paid working time and employees are considered to be available for any assignment during any break period.

4.9 OVERTIME PAYMENT

When operating requirements or other needs cannot be met during the regular workday, employees may be required to work beyond their regularly scheduled hours. A reasonable amount of overtime, as defined by the City, is a condition of employment.

Overtime work must be approved by the employee's Department Head prior to the commencement of work.

Non-exempt employees are entitled to overtime compensation at the rate of one and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$) times their regular straight time hourly rate of pay for all hours worked over forty (40). Overtime shall be paid in fifteen (15) minute increments to non-exempt employees. An employee's work schedule may be adjusted by the City during a workweek to avoid overtime. Any adjustments will be made in accordance with applicable collective bargaining agreements.

All paid leave time shall be considered as hours worked for overtime purposes, including sick leave.

The following are examples of how the policy will be administered:

- a) If an employee works thirty-nine (39) hours from Monday to Thursday, then takes an eight (8) hour vacation day on Friday, he will be paid forty (40) hours at straight time pay and seven (7) hours of overtime.
- b) If an employee works forty-six (46) hours from Monday to Thursday, then takes a vacation on Friday, he will be paid forty (40) hours at straight time pay, and fourteen (14) hours at time and a half (1 ½) for the forty-six (46) hours, and eight (8) hours of regular pay for the vacation time.
- c) An employee works sixteen (16) regular hours Monday and Tuesday, then has Wednesday through Friday scheduled as vacation, but is called out on

Thursday evening and works seven (7) hours. The employee will be paid forty (40) hours regular pay (including vacation) and seven (7) hours overtime.

d) An employee works a combined thirty-two (32) hours for Monday and Tuesday, but only works three (3) hours on Wednesday and uses personal time to leave for the remainder of the day (five (5) hours), then works a combined sixteen (16) hours on Thursday and Friday. The employee will be paid forty (40) hours regular pay (including five (5) hours personal time) and sixteen (16) hours overtime.

Exempt employees are not eligible for overtime.

4.10 COMPENSATORY TIME OFF

Subject to departmental procedures and approval, a non-exempt employee may earn and take compensatory time off in lieu of overtime. Compensatory time off is allowed provided all of the following conditions are met:

- a) The employee receives one and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$) time for all hours over forty (40) hours worked in a work week.
- b) The employee agrees to compensatory time in lieu of overtime pay.
- c) The employee must request and be granted approval by his supervisor prior to taking compensatory time off. Compensatory time must be taken in minimum increments of one (1) hour.
- d) Employees may accumulate up to sixty (60) hours of compensatory time during a fiscal year.
- e) All compensatory time in excess of forty (40) hours must be taken or paid out prior to the end of each fiscal year.
- f) Employees shall be notified by the Department Head or his designee on a quarterly basis of the total number of compensatory hours accumulated.
- g) Payment of compensatory time will occur in January, April, July, and October by check separate from employee's regular payroll check.
- h) Payment of compensatory time will be at the employee's current rate of pay.
- i) Upon termination of employment the employee shall be paid out any unused compensatory time.

Exempt employees are not eligible for compensatory time.

4.11 REQUIRED OVERTIME

Each Department Head shall have the right to require overtime work. Overtime is considered a condition of employment, and refusal to accept it when reasonable notice has been given is cause for discipline, up to and including termination. At the Department Head's discretion and with the consent of the Personnel Officer, an employee's work schedule may be adjusted during a workweek to avoid overtime. Employees may not refuse overtime assignments. All overtime must be authorized in advance by Department Heads or by a designated supervisor. Employees are expected to respond to a call-out during an emergency or when overtime is assigned.

4.12 CALL BACK

A call back is defined as an official assignment of work which does not continuously follow an employee's regularly scheduled working hours. Employees reporting back to a work station, at a specific time, shall be compensated according to the relevant collective bargaining agreement.

4.13 POSITIONS INELIGIBLE FOR OVERTIME COMPENSATION

Positions that are classified as exempt, having fulfilled the FLSA Salaried Basis and Job Duties Tests, are ineligible for overtime compensation.

4.14 POLICY ON EXEMPT PAY

In accordance with FLSA regulations, exempt employees who are required to be paid on a salary basis may not have their pay reduced for variations in the quantity or quality of work performed, except for those situations identified in Section 4.13 Deductions from Exempt Employee Pay and certain deductions as specified below.

Exempt employees normally must receive their full salary for any week in which they perform any work, without regard to the number of days or hours worked. However, exempt employees need not be paid for any workweek in which they perform no work at all for the City. Time off using benefit time will be compensated as such.

Deductions from pay cannot be made as a result of absences due to the circumstances listed below. Such improper pay deductions are prohibited by the City.

- a) Jury duty.
- b) Attendance as a witness.

- c) Temporary military leave.
- d) Absences caused by the City.
- e) Partial day amounts other than those specifically discussed below.

This provision covers exempt employees who are subpoenaed to jury duty or to testify in court in performance of a civic duty. Time that an employee spends in a court as a party in his own case would not be covered and would be treated like leave for personal reasons.

4.15 DEDUCTIONS FROM EXEMPT EMPLOYEE PAY

The few exceptions to the requirement to pay exempt employees on a salary basis are listed below. In these cases, deductions may be permissible as long as they are consistent with other City policies and practices.

- a) Absences of one (1) or more full days for personal reasons other than sickness or disability (partial days must be paid). Such situations may occur when an employee has exhausted all applicable paid leave.
- b) Absences of one (1) or more full days due to sickness or disability. This exception can apply when the employee is not yet eligible for sickness/disability pay or has exhausted the paid leave benefits the City provides.
- c) Fees received by the employee for jury or witness duty or military leave may be applied to offset the pay otherwise due to the employee for the week.
- d) Penalties imposed by infractions of safety rules of major significance. (Note: a deduction from pay as a penalty for violations of major safety rules can be made in any amount.)
- e) Unpaid disciplinary suspensions of one (1) or more full days in accordance with the City's disciplinary policy. Such "workplace conduct" violations should be of a serious nature, and does not apply to discipline for performance or attendance issues.
- f) Deductions for the first and last week of employment, when only part of the week is worked by the employee, as long as this practice is consistently applied to all exempt employees in the same circumstances.
- g) Deductions for unpaid leave taken in accordance with legitimate absence under the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA).

SECTION 5 EMPLOYEE CONDUCT

5.1 ETHICS POLICY

Various laws regulate the conduct of City employees including Illinois Public Act (5 ILCS 430 "State Officials and Employee Ethics Act") and City Ordinance No. 1004 as amended. Employees are expected to exercise ethical conduct and behaviors as outlined in these laws and the Employee Handbook.

5.2 CODE OF CONDUCT

It is the policy of the City of Crest Hill to conduct its business activities and transactions with the highest level of integrity and ethical standards and in accordance with applicable laws and regulations. All employees must conduct themselves accordingly and seek to avoid even the appearance of improper behavior. Employees are expected to treat their co-workers as well as residents, vendors, and visitors with respect and dignity.

Certain actions are inappropriate in the work setting. Listed below are some of the behaviors that are not appropriate. This is by no means an all-inclusive list. This list is illustrative rather than exhaustive and management reserves the right to decide upon appropriate disciplinary action for breaches of conduct. Violation of these standards will result in disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment.

- a) Activities prohibited by State and Federal statutes or City Ordinances.
- b) Failure to meet prescribed standards of work.
- c) Unapproved absenteeism or tardiness.
- d) Threatening, intimidating, or coercing another employee or member of the public.
- e) Willful destruction or damage to City property or the property of a fellow employee.
- f) Dishonesty, including falsification of City records.
- g) Insubordination or refusal to follow a direct lawful order.
- h) Sleeping during work hours or leaving work without permission.

- i) Theft or unauthorized possession of City property, the property of a fellow employee, or resident's property.
- j) Acceptance of any consideration from a third party intended to inappropriately influence the employee in the performance of his duties.
- k) Use of official position for personal advantage.
- Intoxication during working hours, or while on call, including bringing intoxicating beverages, marijuana, and illegal substances on City property; the consuming of the same on City property or any other violation of the City's Substance Abuse Policy
- m) Violation of City safety rules.
- n) Being found guilty of a crime that brings discredit to the City or hinders the employee's ability to satisfactorily perform the essential duties and functions of his position.
- o) Discussion of confidential City business with unauthorized persons.
- p) Misuse or illegal use of City telephones, computer privileges, or equipment.
- q) Refusal to cooperate in an officially sanctioned investigation.
- r) Violation of the City's policies and procedures as set forth in the Employee Handbook.

Employees have a duty to report behavior, misconduct, or activity that may be inconsistent with policies outlined in the Employee Handbook, illegal, or perceived to be inconsistent or illegal to their supervisors, Department Head, Personnel Officer, or City Administrator. Employees should exercise good judgement in determining to whom misconduct should be reported based on the perceived seriousness of the alleged behavior, misconduct, or activity. Additionally, employees have a duty to cooperate and comply with internal and external investigations regarding any violations of City policy or the Employee Handbook.

5.3 <u>ANTI-BULLYING</u>

The City of Crest Hill promotes a healthy workplace culture where all employees are able to work in an environment free of bullying behavior. Bullying, like other disruptive or violent behaviors, is conduct that disrupts both an employee's ability to positively contribute to the organization on a day-to-day basis and the

organization's ability to successfully run its business. Workplace bullying is unacceptable and will not be tolerated under any circumstances. The City will not knowingly permit retaliation or reprisal towards an employee who has reported bullying.

Bullying is conduct that meets all three of the following criteria:

- 1. Is directed at one or more employees;
- 2. Substantially interferes with work/prevents work from being accomplished; and
- Adversely affects the ability of an employee to contribute in a positive manner in the workplace by placing the employee in reasonable fear of physical harm and/or by causing emotional distress.

Bullying may be intentional or unintentional. Where an allegation of bullying is made, the intention of the alleged bully is irrelevant, and will not be given consideration when determining discipline.

All City employees are responsible to help ensure the City is a bullying-free workplace. Any employee who feels they have experienced or witnessed bullying should immediately notify the Personnel Director before the conduct becomes severe or pervasive.

All complaints of bullying will be investigated promptly and thoroughly. To the fullest extent practicable, the City will keep complaints and the terms of their resolution confidential. If the investigation confirms that bullying has occurred, the City will take corrective action, up to and including termination of employment.

To the extent an individual feels he/she is experiencing bullying, he/she should advise the offender that his or her behavior is unwelcome and request that such behavior stop immediately.

5.4 HARASSMENT, DISCRIMINATION, RETALIATION PREVENTION POLICY

The City of Crest Hill prohibits harassment, discrimination, or retaliation against claims of such in its entirety. All employees, volunteers, job applicants, elected officials, and third parties (including but not limited to citizens, vendors, visitors, and contractors) are expected to abide by this policy. This policy serves to ensure a workplace free of harassment, discrimination, and retaliation based on protected characteristics or perceived membership in a protected class including: race, color, national origin, ancestry, disability, religion, age, gender/sex, pregnancy, sexual orientation, veteran or military status, order of protection

status, marital status, genetic information, and any other characteristic protected by applicable Federal, State, and local laws to provide for the prompt, thorough, and effective investigation of harassment, discrimination, and retaliation reports, as well as provide a process for eliminating all such conduct.

A violation of this policy may not necessarily violate the law. The City will not tolerate any conduct inconsistent with this policy and will enforce this policy regardless of whether the conduct itself constitutes a violation of applicable law.

Prohibited Conduct

Harassment, discrimination, and retaliation of, or against, any employee, coworker, elected official, volunteer, or third party has no place in the work environment and will not be tolerated. The Illinois Human Rights Act defines a "working environment" not limited to the physical location where an employee works. Accordingly, the City does not authorize and will not tolerate any form of harassment, discrimination, or retaliation by employees, volunteers, elected officials, or third parties including but not limited to citizens, vendors, visitors, and contractors.

Prohibited conduct includes, but is not limited to, verbal, physical, or visual comments of a derogatory nature and based on protected characteristics or perceived membership in a protected class including: race, color, national origin, ancestry, disability, religion, age, gender/sex, pregnancy, sexual orientation, veteran or military status, order of protection status, marital status, genetic information, and any other characteristic protected by applicable Federal, State, and local laws. Examples of prohibited conduct include, but are not limited to:

- a) <u>Verbal Conduct</u> such as epithets, derogatory jokes, innuendos or comments, stereotyping, and slurs based on protected characteristics or perceived membership in a protected class, as well as unwanted sexual advances, stereotyping, invitations, or comments;
- b) <u>Visual Conduct</u> such as derogatory posters, photography, cartoons, calendars, emails, text messages, magazines, music, drawings, sexually explicit materials, graffiti, computer internet sites, or gestures based on protected characteristics or perceived membership in a protected class;
- c) Physical or Other Conduct such as unwanted touching or physical contact, assault, suggestive looks, leering, threats, blocking normal movement, interfering with work, or assigning undesirable work to create adverse working conditions for an individual because of that person's protected characteristics or perceived membership in a protected class; and

d) <u>Retaliation</u> such as threats, discipline, or any other adverse action taken against any person who reported or stated an intent to report conduct inconsistent with this policy, witnessed any such conduct, or participated in any investigation of such conduct.

Definition and Prohibition of Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment is a form of sex discrimination that violates Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. It is the unlawful harassment of employees, volunteers, job applicants, elected officials, and third parties (including but not limited to citizens, vendors, visitors, and contractors) on account of that person's sex. Sexual harassment includes any unwelcome or unwanted sexual advances; requests for sexual favors; or other verbal, physical, or visual conduct based on sex or gender or that is otherwise of a sexual nature when (1) submission to the conduct is an explicit or implicit term or condition of employment, (2) submission to or rejection of the conduct is used as the basis for an employment decision affecting the individual, or (3) the conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment.

Harassment also includes offensive conduct regarding a person's sex. Both the victim and the harasser can be either a woman or a man, and the victim and harasser can be members of the same sex. The harasser can be the victim's supervisor, a supervisor in another area, a subordinate, a co-worker, a contractor, a citizen, an elected official, or someone who is not an employee of the City of Crest Hill. The victim does not have to be the person harassed and could be anyone affected by the offensive conduct.

Harassment based on sex/gender is prohibited regardless of whether it rises to the level of a legal violation. The following conduct represents some, but not all, of the acts that are in violation of this policy:

- a) <u>Verbal Conduct</u> such as epithets, derogatory jokes, innuendos or comments, slurs, or unwanted sexual advances, stereotyping, invitations or comments;
- b) <u>Visual Conduct</u> such as derogatory posters, photography, cartoons, calendars, emails, text messages, magazines, music, drawings, sexually explicit materials, graffiti, computer internet sites or gestures based on protected characteristics;
- c) <u>Physical Conduct</u> such as assault, suggestive looks, leering, threats, unwanted touching or physical contact, blocking normal movement, or interfering with work because of any protected characteristics;

- d) <u>Threats and Demands</u> to submit to sexual requests as a condition of continued employment, or to avoid some other loss, and offers of employment benefits in return for sexual conduct; and
- e) <u>Retaliation</u> such as threats, discipline, or other adverse action taken against any person who reported or stated an intent to report conduct inconsistent with this policy, witnessed such conduct, or participated in any investigation of such conduct.

The City of Crest Hill prohibits sexual harassment, discrimination based on sex or gender, and/or retaliation against claims of such in its entirety. All employees, volunteers, job applicants, elected officials, and third parties including but not limited to citizens, vendors, visitors, and contractors are expected to abide by this policy. Any behavior or conduct that could reasonably be interpreted as prohibited under this policy has no place in the workplace. Employees are encouraged to inform others in the workplace when their behavior in unwelcome, offensive, inappropriate, or in poor taste. Employees are expected to come forward promptly and report any violations of this policy.

Reporting Procedures

The City does not tolerate harassment, discrimination, and retaliation. If an employee has reason to believe that he/she has experienced conduct inconsistent with this policy, witnessed such conduct, or knows of any employee who has been subjected to such conduct, he/she has a duty to promptly report it, either verbally or in writing, to any of the following designated individuals: The Personnel Officer, any supervisor, any Department Head, or the City Administrator. These are the only designated individuals authorized by this policy to receive and act upon complaints on behalf of the City.

If the person believed to be engaging in the conduct inconsistent with this policy is a member of the designated list, the employee may go to any other individual designated above.

Department Heads and supervisors must promptly report conduct inconsistent with this policy to the Personnel Officer. Department Heads and supervisors have an affirmative obligation to report any of the following:

- a) Any violation of this policy;
- b) Any suspected violation of this policy; and
- c) Any information or complaint of any type harassment even if the activity does not appear, on its face, to be a violation.

To the extent an individual feels he/she is experiencing conduct inconsistent with this policy, he/she should ask the person whose conduct is inconsistent with this policy to stop the behavior.

Whistleblower Protection

Similar to the prohibition against retaliation contained herein, the State Officials and Employees Ethics Act (5 ILCS 430/15-10) provides whistleblower protection from any retaliatory action (such as reprimand, discharge, suspension, demotion, denial of promotion, or transfer) that occurs in retaliation against an employee who does any of the following:

- 1. Discloses or threatens to disclose any activity, policy, or practice of any person subject to this policy that the employee reasonably believes is in violation of any law, rule, regulation, or this policy;
- 2. Provides information to or testifies before any public body conducting an investigation, hearing, or inquiry into any violation of a law, rule, regulation, or this policy; or
- 3. Assists or participates in any proceeding to enforce the provisions of the State Officials and Employees Ethics Act.

Pursuant to the Whistleblower Act (740 ILCS 174/15(a)), this City may not retaliate against any employee who discloses information in a court, an administrative hearing, or before a legislative commission or committee, or in any other proceeding, where the employee has reasonable cause to believe that the information disclosed demonstrates the existence of a violation of any State or federal law, rule, or regulation. In addition, the City may not retaliate against any employee that discloses information to any government or law enforcement agency, where the employee has reasonable cause to believe that the information disclosed demonstrates a violation of any State or federal law, rule, or regulation. (740 ILCS 174/15(b)).

According to the Illinois Human Rights Act (775 ILCS 5/6-101), it is a civil rights violation for a person (or for two or more people, conspiring together), to retaliate against any person because he/she has opposed that which he/she reasonably and in good faith believes to be sexual harassment in employment, because he/she has made a charge, filed a complaint, testified, assisted, or participated in an investigation, proceeding, or hearing under the Illinois Human Rights Act.

An employee who is suddenly transferred to a lower paying job or passed over for a promotion after filing a complaint with IDHR or EEOC, may file a retaliation charge with the appropriate body (such retaliation charges are due within 300 days of the alleged retaliatory action).

Confidentiality

The City will, to the extent feasible and appropriate under the circumstances, maintain the confidentiality of all parties to any harassment reports and/or complaints, and shall only involve other individuals on a need-to-know basis.

<u>Discipline and Consequences</u>

If the City determines any conduct inconsistent with this policy has occurred, prompt effective corrective action will be taken in accordance with the circumstances involved. Anyone, regardless of position or title, who has engaged in conduct that is inconsistent with this policy, will be subject to discipline, up to and including immediate termination of employment. Violation of this policy, if substantiated, may result in termination on the first offense. All employees are expected to cooperate in investigations of complaints.

Additionally, anyone who knowingly or intentionally makes a false report of sexual harassment, if substantiated, will be subject to discipline, up to and including immediate termination of employment. False claims of sexual harassment are considered to be equally egregious in nature and may also result in termination on the first offense.

Any disciplinary action taken against any person for knowingly or intentionally making a false report of sexual harassment shall be in addition to any and all other civil and criminal remedies and penalties that are legally available to the City and to any falsely-accused person or persons.

Retaliation is Strictly Prohibited

Retaliation is strictly prohibited. Retaliation can be, but is not limited to, actions (such as verbal or physical threats) made or taken against any person who reported or stated an intent to report conduct inconsistent with this policy, witnessed such conduct, or participated in an investigation of such conduct. The City prohibits any retaliation or reprisal against any person who makes or assists with the making of any complaint pursuant to this policy, or who pursues any such claim, or who cooperates in any investigation of such claim or claims.

If an employee has reason to believe that he/she has experienced retaliation or witnessed such conduct or knows of any employee who has been subjected to such conduct he/she should promptly report it, verbally or in writing, to any of the following designated individuals: the Personnel Officer, any supervisor, Department Head, or the City Administrator. These are the only designated individuals authorized by this policy to receive and act upon complaints on behalf of the City.

If the person believed to be engaging in the conduct inconsistent with this policy is a member of the designated list, the employee may go to any other individual designated above.

Department Heads and supervisors must promptly report conduct inconsistent with this policy to the Personnel Officer.

Other Information

The City is committed to an environment free from harassment, discrimination and retaliation and to preventing and quickly correcting conduct inconsistent with this policy.

All employees have a duty and responsibility to conduct themselves appropriately and in compliance with this policy.

5.5 PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE

Reasonable work rules of conduct, safety, courtesy, respect, and common sense, generally result in a more harmonious and enjoyable work atmosphere. In order to maintain a safe, efficient and harmonious organization, the guidelines listed below have been established for City employees. The progressive discipline process encourages employees to become more productive workers and adapt their behavior to the City's standards and expectations.

The City's progressive discipline policy in no way limits or alters the at-will employment relationship. Union employees may be subject to additional guidelines regarding disciplinary action.

Progressive Discipline Procedures

The City has established a Code of Conduct to govern the conduct of its employees. Disciplinary outcomes may vary depending upon the particular situation. Each case will be evaluated on its own merits with due consideration as to the nature of the offense, the cause, the background, likelihood of repetition and the attitude of the offender. In addition, the employee's work history, including performance reviews, previous disciplinary record, and length of service may be taken into consideration, as well as other relevant factors, in determining the level of discipline to be imposed.

The City reserves the right to determine the appropriate level of discipline for any inappropriate conduct, including but not limited to verbal and written warnings, suspension with or without pay, demotion and termination. Violations of work rules, instances of unacceptable behavior or misconduct, or continued poor performance will be subject to progressive discipline. This means that employees will be assessed penalties that become increasingly severe each time

an offense is reported or a performance improvement is not forthcoming. Repeated infractions or infractions of a more serious nature will result in a demotion, suspension or termination. Some types of misconduct are so egregious that they may be punished by suspension or termination at the first occurrence.

Types of Disciplinary Action

In general, when an employee fails to abide by the rules and regulations set forth in the Employee Handbook, does not abide by departmental regulations, or is in violation of other expectations, the employee may be subject to progressive discipline, subject to any collective bargaining agreements. This process typically follows the following steps:

- 1. Verbal Warning: A verbal warning may be issued to an employee prior to the issuance of a written warning at the supervisor's discretion. Verbal warnings will be placed in the employee's personnel file and may be used as support for further disciplinary action.
- 2. Written Warning: A written warning may be issued for behavior or violations which a supervisor considers serious or where a verbal warning has not helped to change unacceptable behavior. All written warnings will be placed in the employee's personnel file and a copy of the written warning will be given to the employee and signed by that employee, acknowledging receipt of the warning. An employee's refusal to sign the written warning does not preclude placement in the employee's file.
- 3. Suspension: An employee may be suspended with or without pay for up to thirty (30) days subject to FLSA limitations. A Department Head shall file a written report with the Personnel Officer on the cause for suspension of an employee prior to the effective date of such suspension. An employee shall be given a written notice of suspension.
- 4. Demotion: A demotion is a change in employment status from a position in one classification to a position in a lower classification involving a decrease in responsibility and a lower maximum pay rate. Demotions are typically disciplinary or performance related, but can also be the result of a reorganization and subsequent elimination of the existing position, or an employee voluntarily vacating his present position and moving to an existing or new position at a lower pay grade.
- 5. Termination: An employee may be terminated for a major conduct violation, repetition of minor conduct violations, or for work performance falling below the established standards. Before any action is taken to terminate an employee, the employee's Department Head must file a

written report and request a review by the Personnel Officer. Department Heads may be terminated by the City Administrator, with the concurrence of the Mayor.

6. Rehire: It is the policy of the City not to rehire a former employee who was terminated for policy violations, poor work performance, or resigned while charges were pending.

<u>Suspension Pending Investigation</u>

Employees who allegedly commit acts of violence or other egregious misconduct or serious safety violations can be suspended immediately, and ordered from City property or work site. Pending an investigation and review, this suspension may be without pay. Employees who are cleared of charges pending against them will be reinstated with full back pay and no loss of benefits or seniority. Employees whose charges are upheld against them will be subject to discipline, up to and including termination.

Suspension without Pay for Exempt Employees

Suspensions without pay for exempt employees generally must be in increments of one week. Two circumstances exist in which exception to this policy is appropriate:

- 1. Violations of safety rules of major significance.
- 2. Penalties for infractions of workplace conduct.

A deduction in pay as a penalty for violations of safety rules of major significance can be made in any amount. Penalties for infractions of workplace conduct rules may be in one (1) or more full days for exempt employees. Such "workplace conduct" violations should be of a serious nature and does not apply to discipline for performance or attendance issues. Workplace conduct infractions may include but are not limited to sexual harassment, violence, drug or alcohol policy violations, or violations of State or Federal laws.

Employee Benefits During Suspension

The City will continue to pay its portion of the employee's medical and dental premium costs while an employee is suspended without pay for up to thirty (30) days. The employee must abide by the terms and conditions of the insurance benefits in order to maintain coverage during such periods, including making arrangements to pay the employee's portion of the premium cost. Employees will not accrue benefit time or service credit while on an unpaid suspension.

Appeals

A regular employee (not including probationary, seasonal or temporary employees) who has been disciplined and considers himself aggrieved may file a grievance in accordance with Appeal/Grievance section of the Employee Handbook.

5.6 APPEAL/GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

It is the City's policy to provide employees with an avenue to address problems when they believe the City has violated, misinterpreted or misapplied any of the provisions in the Employee Handbook. However, the policy itself cannot be the subject of a grievance. A "grievance" is defined as a dispute or difference of opinion raised by any employee who is not covered by a collective bargaining agreement with the City. Except as noted below and elsewhere in the Employee Handbook an aggrieved employee shall have the right to file an appeal on his behalf.

The exclusive remedy for those employees who are covered by a collective bargaining agreement is their collective bargaining agreement. As such, the grievance procedure outlined here is not intended to apply in situations where a collective bargaining agreement governs. Rather, this procedure is applicable to employees who are not covered by a collective bargaining agreement, or in situations that are not addressed in a collective bargaining agreement, or the Rules and Regulations of the Civil Service Commission.

Appeal Process

Appeals of a termination or disciplinary action may be made by applying in writing within five (5) working days to the Personnel Officer. The Personnel Officer shall hold a hearing within five (5) working days or a mutually agreeable time after such request for appeal has been made by the employee. The hearing will be of an informal nature with the employee, the Department Head, and/or City Administrator present. The Personnel Officer shall render his decision within ten (10) working days after the hearing. The Personnel Officer may uphold, increase or reduce the severity of punishment should this, in his judgment, be warranted.

Any appeal of the Personnel Officer's decision shall be in the form of a request for reconsideration addressed to the City Administrator within five (5) working days of this decision. The City Administrator shall respond to such request within five (5) working days. The City Administrator's decision shall remain final.

5.7 CONFIDENTIALITY POLICY

The public, employees, and other parties with whom the City does business entrust the City with important information relating to their businesses and

personal situations. It is the City's policy that all information considered confidential will not be disclosed to external parties except as pursuant to judicial proceedings, legal requirements, or the Illinois Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). Employees must not release or share confidential information that may be subject to Federal and State laws, such as the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) and the State of Illinois Identity Protection Act that protects the usage of Social Security numbers.

This policy is intended to alert employees to the need for discretion at all times and is not intended to inhibit normal business communications. All inquiries from the media must be referred to the employee's Department Head. If there is a question of whether certain information is considered confidential, the employee should first check with his immediate supervisor. Questions related to the FOIA should be addressed to the City's FOIA officer(s).

5.8 POLITICAL ACTIVITY

In accordance with the State and Federal constitutions and with 65 ILCS 5/10-1-27.1, City employees have a right to engage in political activity through voluntary political contributions or voluntary political activities. However, employees may not participate in political activities while at work or on duty. This includes the display of political paraphernalia, merchandise, clothing, buttons etc. in the workplace and/or on the employee. Additionally, no employee may use or threaten to use the influence of their position to coerce or to persuade any person to follow any course of political action or to contribute or lend anything of value to a political organization or candidate for political office.

5.9 OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT

Outside employment in addition to City employment is permitted if it does not interfere with the employee's performance, cause a conflict of interest or appearance of impropriety with his City duties and responsibilities, or reflect adversely upon the City. Employees will not be permitted to engage in outside work that involves the use or sale of information related to City operations. Employees shall inform their Department Head, in writing, of any outside employment. A copy of such notice will be placed in the employee's personnel file with the Department Head's signature acknowledging notification and consent to supplemental employment. No City vehicles, equipment, facilities or, in cases of "uniformed" employees, uniforms shall be worn and used during such outside employment except as approved by the appropriate Department Head. In no event shall supplemental employment be permitted during the employee's regularly assigned working hours for the City or while on duty. This procedure is applicable to employees who are not covered by a collective bargaining agreement. The policy for outside employment for employees covered by a

collective bargaining agreement shall be defined in the terms of the respective contract.

5.10 <u>ATTENDANCE & PUNCTUALITY</u>

To maintain a safe and productive work environment, the City expects employees to be reliable and punctual in reporting for scheduled work. Absenteeism and tardiness place a burden on other employees and on the City. In instances when employees cannot avoid being late to work or are unable to work as scheduled, they should notify their supervisor as soon as possible in advance of the anticipated tardiness or absence. Poor attendance and excessive tardiness are disruptive and violations of City policy. Either may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

5.11 WAGE ATTACHMENTS

The City does not want to become involved in employees' personal finances and believes it is the employees' responsibility to avoid collections by creditors. The City must comply with any court ordered wage deduction. In the event the City receives a garnishment notice from more than one source, the monies will be paid (to the extent they are available) to each of the creditors in the order in which notification was received and in accordance with law.

5.12 ACCEPTANCE OF GIFTS

The City of Crest Hill as a governmental entity will comply with all provisions of the State "Gift Ban Act". In compliance with the Act, the City adopted Ordinance No. 1095.

No employee of the City of Crest Hill shall receive any gift, fee, meal, tip or favor of any kind, or promise of future employment for the performance of his duties or the supervision of others based upon any mutual understanding, explicit or implied, that the official actions, decisions or judgments of such employee would be influenced thereby. "Gift" means any gratuity, discount, entertainment, hospitality, loan, or other tangible or intangible item having monetary value including, but not limited to, cash, food and drink, and honoraria for speaking engagements related to or attributable to government employees.

Employees who are offered gifts or gratuities should either refuse them as courteously as possible or donate them as allowed in the "Gift Ban Act". Items in the category of advertising novelties (i.e. pencils, calendars, coffee mugs) having wide distribution or of a nominal value may be retained by employees. Under no circumstances shall any cash or cash equivalents such as checks or gift cards be accepted.

This policy should not be construed to preclude attendance by employees at business or social functions as guests of another individual, so long as the costs are reasonable for the type of function attended pursuant to the State "Gift Ban Act".

SECTION 6 EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE

6.1 PERFORMANCE REVIEW

The performance of all regular full-time and regular part-time employees shall be evaluated not less than one time per year, and as often as there are alterations in employment status, salary increase (other than cost of living), promotion, demotion, transfer, termination, or any other change in reporting status, in accordance with performance review factors as established by the City. Each department may utilize interim reviews, depending on departmental needs. However, only annual or status change reviews will be used for salary consideration purposes.

6.2 <u>INTERIM PERFORMANCE REVIEWS</u>

There are circumstances where a supervisor may conduct an interim performance review due to a decline in an employee's performance into a below standards level to counsel an employee, such that employee can take corrective actions prior to the next regularly scheduled formal review.

6.3 SUBSTANDARD PERFORMANCE ON ANNUAL REVIEW

Employees performing at a "Below Standards" level at their annual review will not receive an increase for that year. Employees determined to have performed "Below Standards" levels upon their annual review will either be assigned to a six (6) month evaluation period consisting of two (2) interim three (3) month interval reviews or will be terminated, depending on the severity of the "Below Standards" performance, and/or prior interim review attempts to improve performance. If performance is not raised to a "Standards" levels upon the completion of the evaluation period, the employee will be terminated.

6.4 PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT PLAN

When an employee's performance is determined to be "Below Standards," a written Performance Improvement Plan may be completed by the supervisor and submitted with the employee's Performance Review. The purposes of the Performance Improvement Plan are to document the specific job related functions or areas the employee needs to improve on, indicate specific milestones that will be used to measure the employee's progress in those areas, and establish a time frame for achieving each listed goal. The completed Performance Improvement Plan shall be discussed by the supervisor with the employee and both shall sign and date it. The employee will be given a copy and the original will be placed in the employee's personnel file.

SECTION 7 INSURANCE & OTHER EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

7.1 INSURANCE COVERAGES

The City provides medical, dental, vision, and life insurance for all regular full-time employees and their dependents as prescribed within the terms and conditions of the health care contracts in effect. Employees enrolled in the City sponsored plan are eligible for coverage on the first day of hire. The percentage paid by the City and employees may change from time to time. Employees are required to provide proof of dependent eligibility at time of enrollment. Documentation may include birth and marriage certificates, court documents and other items deemed acceptable.

Group medical and dental insurance shall also be made available to eligible retired or disabled employees who select to continue this option, as required by the Illinois Pension Code, State insurance law, applicable collective bargaining agreements, and subject to other provisions of the Employee Handbook. Coverage available to eligible retired or disabled employees is that which they have elected on their last day of employment prior to the first day of their retirement or disability status. Retired or disabled employees are not permitted to elect to change policies and their coverage cannot increase. For example, a retired employee with single coverage cannot marry in retirement and then elect family coverage. However, an employee who retirees with family coverage and then qualifies for single coverage through death of a spouse, divorce, etc. will be permitted to elect single coverage since he no longer qualifies for family or other coverage. The City also provides Workers' Compensation benefits pursuant to the State statutes and will provide any coverage required by State Unemployment Compensation laws.

The Employee Handbook does not change or otherwise interpret the terms of the official benefit plan documents. Employee rights can be determined only by referring to the full text of the official plan documents, which are available through the office of the Personnel Officer. To the extent that any of the information contained in the Employee Handbook is inconsistent with the official plan documents, the provisions of the official documents will govern in all cases.

7.2 PREMIUM PAYMENTS

The City may require employees to participate in the cost of group health, dental, vision and/or life insurance premiums, as it is determined from time to time.

7.3 **QUALIFYING EVENTS**

Within thirty (30) days of a qualifying event, employees or dependents must notify the Personnel Officer in writing of any change in status which may affect the employee's or dependent's benefit plan coverage. Examples may include marriage, civil union, birth, adoption, or placement for adoption of a child, obtaining legal guardianship of a child; loss of eligibility for other coverage for the employee or dependent, termination of employer contributions toward the employee's or dependent's other coverage; divorce, legal separation, death or children reaching the limiting age. Failure to notify the Personnel Officer in writing on a timely basis of the qualifying event could result in the employee being responsible for the payment of the premiums or claims paid for an ineligible participant, or in denial of coverage by the insurance carrier or plan sponsor. Additionally, notification of a qualifying event must be proceeded with documentation that verifies dependent eligibility.

7.4 MARRIAGE AND INSURANCE BENEFITS

The Religious Freedom and Marriage Fairness Act (735 ILCS 5/1-101) provides same-sex and different-sex couples and their children equal access to the status, benefits, protections, rights, and responsibilities of civil marriage. In order to become eligible for applicable insurance benefits, employees who get married are required to complete a notarized affidavit or provide a copy of the marriage license certificate to the Personnel Officer within thirty (30) days of the event occurring.

7.5 COBRA (CONSOLIDATED OMNIBUS BUDGET RECONCILIATION ACT)

City sponsored group health insurance coverage for covered employees expires on the last day of employment, leave of absence, or other qualifying event. As described in greater detail in the City's COBRA notice provided to employees who are covered under group health insurance at the time of a qualifying event, employees, their spouses, and/or their dependents may continue health coverage, at their own expense, at the group rates, unless they are disqualified because of discharge for gross misconduct. Eligible employees may continue the health insurance coverage for up to eighteen (18) months or longer, based on COBRA regulations, from the date coverage would otherwise end. The spouse and dependent children of a City employee may continue coverage following the death, divorce or termination of the employee, in the event the employee becomes covered by Medicare, or following another qualifying event, for up to thirty-six (36) months from the date their coverage would otherwise end. Dependent children of the employee may also be eligible to continue coverage when they cease to be dependent children. Continuation of coverage ceases if certain specific events occur.

Employees or dependents must notify the Personnel Officer in writing within sixty (60) days after a qualifying event whether or not they wish to continue their health coverage. If an employee does not choose to continue their group health insurance, eligibility will end.

If an employee is a participant in the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF), and retires or becomes disabled, the employee may be able to continue his health insurance under the Municipal Employee's Continuance Privilege law (215 ILCS 5/367j).

7.6 ILLINOIS MUNICIPAL RETIREMENT FUND (IMRF)

The Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund provides employees of local governments in Illinois with a sound and efficient system for the payment of retirement, disability, and death benefits. Employees are required to participate in the IMRF if employed in an IMRF qualified position and meet the 1,000 annual hourly standard. Both the employee and the City contribute monies into the Fund.

Upon separation from employment, application may be made to IMRF for a refund of employee contributions if the employee has not yet qualified for retirement benefits. All employer contributions would be forfeited. Employees should note that applicable tax laws will apply to this refund.

If an individual becomes employed by another municipality or agency under IMRF, employee contributions are automatically transferred provided they were not previously refunded. However, employees may "buy back" earned credit that was previously refunded according to specific instructions provided by IMRF.

7.7 POLICE PENSION FUND

Sworn Police personnel participate in a pension fund for retirement, disability, and death benefits. The Police Pension Board manages the fund in accordance with the Illinois Compiled Statutes. The City contributes to the Fund based on an annual actuarial analysis while participating Police personnel contribute through payroll deductions. Information regarding application to participate in the fund, portability rights, disability requirements, qualifications for pension benefits, and the value of pension benefits is available from the Police Pension Board.

7.8 <u>457 RETIREMENT PLAN</u>

The Section 457 Deferred Compensation plan allows employees to elect how much salary they want to contribute and to direct the investment of their account so they can tailor their own retirement package to meet their individual needs.

Contributions to the 457 plan are automatically deducted from employees' paychecks before Federal and State tax withholdings are calculated, thereby saving tax dollars now by having the current taxable amount reduced. While the amounts deducted generally will be taxed when they are finally distributed, favorable tax rules typically apply to 457 distributions.

Complete details of the Section 457 are described in the materials provided to eligible employees. More information about employee benefit plans is available through the office of the Personnel Officer.

7.9 EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

The City of Crest Hill recognizes that from time to time employees and their dependents (including children up to age 26) may need a little help coping or figuring out what to do. The City provides an assistance program to help address life issues such as:

- a) Depression, grief, loss and emotional well-being
- b) Family, marital, and other relationship issues
- c) Life improvement, goal setting
- d) Addictions including drug and alcohol use
- e) Stress or anxiety at work or home

The Employee Assistance Program (EAP) is available to employees and their dependents 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, 365 days a year. Each employee is entitled to 3 private sessions (per event) with a licensed counselor. There is no charge for these services and sessions are confidential. Employees can call 1-800-327-1833 or visit www.workhealthlife.com/Standard3. Employees are encouraged to speak with the Personnel Officer for more information.

7.10 CREST HILL EMPLOYEE WELLNESS PROGRAM

The Crest Hill Employee Wellness Program (CHEW) exists to foster a workplace environment that promotes physical and mental wellbeing, encourages employee camaraderie, improves morale, and supports a healthy, balanced lifestyle.

The CHEW regularly provides programming, information, health screenings and benefits fairs to employees and their families to inform them of the benefits available to them through their employment with the City of Crest Hill and encourage wellness.

Employees who have insurance provided by the City are also eligible to participate in the wellness rewards program. This program aims at reducing health risk factors and rewards employees for engaging in wellness initiatives. Employees with insurance provided by their union should consult their union for additional benefits offered.

SECTION 8 HOLIDAYS, VACATION & LEAVES OF ABSENCE

8.1 HOLIDAYS

The following shall be general holidays for City employees. Only regular full-time employees shall be entitled to paid holidays. Regular part-time and temporary employees shall only receive pay if they are required to work on the holiday.

New Year's Day
Good Friday
Presidents' Day
Memorial Day
Independence Day
Labor Day
Veterans Day
Thanksgiving Day
Day after Thanksgiving
Christmas Eve Day
Christmas Day

Employees will be required to work their regular scheduled day before and after the holiday, unless other excused pay (jury, vacation, bereavement, personal, etc.) has been pre-approved, in order to receive holiday pay.

Generally, whenever any of the above holidays fall on a Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be observed as a holiday; and whenever any of the above holidays fall on a Sunday; the following Monday shall be observed as a holiday. Modifications to holiday observances for specific reasons may be made from time to time upon direction from the City Administrator with appropriate advance notice.

Work on Holidays

Hours worked by a non-exempt regular full-time employee during a regular shift on a paid holiday shall be computed at one and one half $(1 \frac{1}{2})$ times the employee's regular hourly rate of pay.

8.2 <u>VACATION</u>

The City provides full-time regular employees with paid vacation time as an opportunity for rest, relaxation and recreation. The City believes that each employee should have time off from work each year and should be given maximum flexibility in scheduling vacation time, with consideration to the City's business needs.

Vacation is allocated on January 1 each year and the amount of time employees receive each year increases with the length of their employment as shown below. Supervisors start with fifteen (15) days and continue to accrue after six years of service. Days shall be prorated for the first year in which the employee is employed with the City.

<u>Years of Service</u> <u>Vacation</u>

After one year of service Ten (10) Days After five years of service Fifteen (15) Days After six years of service Sixteen (16) Days After seven years of service Seventeen (17) Days After eight years of service Eighteen (18) Days After nine years of service Nineteen (19) Days Twenty (20) Days After 10 years of service Twenty-five (25) Days After 15 years of service and thereafter

All vacation for non-exempt employees shall be scheduled with approval and consent of the Department Head. Scheduling preference shall be given to employees on a seniority basis.

All earned vacation time not used by the employee by the end of the calendar year shall be forfeited unless special dispensation is granted by the City Administrator. Vacation time is paid at the employee's base pay rate at the time of vacation and does not include overtime or any other special forms of compensation. In the event a holiday occurs during an employee's scheduled vacation period, time for such holiday shall not be charged as vacation time. Vacation allowance is not permitted to be paid in lieu of time off.

The City reserves the right to restrict the dates on which an employee may take vacation based on the City's and/or specific departments' needs. These may be known as "blackout periods" and will be established by the Personnel Officer and by the Department Head. Vacation is granted at the convenience of the City, but in all cases the City and its management will attempt to accommodate the needs of the employee. Employees are encouraged to schedule vacation so as not to be put in a position to forfeit vacation due to business restrictions or last minute business needs.

Upon termination of employment, the employee shall be paid for unused earned vacation time for that year.

8.3 PERSONAL DAYS

Regular full-time employees are eligible for twentyfour (24) hours of personal time per year. The twentyfour (24) hours are granted on January 1 each year subject to management or supervisory approval. Under no circumstances shall personal hours be carried forward to the next calendar year.

Persons who begin employment mid year will be granted twenty-four hours of personal time that may be used following their first 30 days of employment. If an employee resigns or is terminated within his first 30 days, he is not entitled to compensation for this time.

Upon termination of employment, the employee shall be paid for unused earned personal days for that year.

8.4 SICK LEAVE

Sick leave hours shall be credited on the 1st of each month to all full-time regular employees at the rate of eight (8) hours per month beginning on the first full month of employment. Sick hours may be carried forward to the following year up to a maximum of one thousand one hundred twenty (1,120). Accrued sick leave will carry over if employees change positions within the City as long as there is no break in service longer than thirty (30) days.

In accordance with the Illinois Employee Sick Leave Act (820 ILCS 191/1) sick leave hours shall not be considered a privilege which an employee may use at his discretion but shall be allowed only in the case of:

- a) Necessity of actual sickness or disability of the employee.
- b) Because of illness or birth in his immediate family.
- c) To meet medical/dental appointments.
- d) To take physical examinations or other sickness prevention measures.

Sick leave hours shall be denied for all other reasons unless otherwise approved by the Department Head.

To receive compensation while absent on sick leave, the employee must notify his immediate supervisor within a reasonable time under the circumstances, but generally at least sixty (60) minutes before the employee's shift would begin. If sick leave notification is made via voicemail, the employee must include the date, time and reason for the sick leave absence.

Once an employee has exhausted his total sick time bank, the employee may use accumulated vacation time, personal days, or compensatory time.

Any employee who is absent from work for sickness three (3) or more consecutive days shall be required to provide a physician's certificate indicating the employee is able to resume normal work duties. Such physician certificate shall be obtained at the employee's expense. Employees who fail to produce a physician's certificate after being absent three (3) or more days shall not be permitted to return to work until the physician's certificate is obtained.

Excessive absenteeism is irregular attendance including, but not limited to the following:

- 1. Chronic absenteeism or pattern of excessive sick leave usage.
- 2. Continued pattern of sick leave use coinciding with vacation, holiday or regular time off.
- 3. Repeated failure to notify the supervisor of sick leave within sixty (60) minutes of the start time.
- 4. Supervisor continuously unable to contact employee while employee is using sick time.
- 5. Failure to provide physician's certificates when applicable.
- 6. Employee engaging in other employment while on sick leave.

When a Department Head has reason to believe that excessive absenteeism has occurred, the employee will be counseled and reminded of the burden absenteeism places on the department and fellow co-workers. Additionally, an employee who is absent from work for sickness immediately preceding or following a scheduled vacation or holiday may not be compensated for the absence if the supervisor has reason to believe the claim is false. Excessive absenteeism and illness related absences abutting paid time off shall be reflected in an employee's performance review and shall be the basis for disciplinary action up to and including termination. Falsely claiming sick leave or reporting sickness as an excuse for absence may be grounds for immediate termination.

Upon termination of employment, the employee forfeits his total accumulation of unused earned sick time.

8.5 JURY DUTY/CIVIL LEAVE

A regular full-time employee may be granted leave when summoned to appear as a witness before a court, grand jury, or other public body or commission, when not appearing as a regular part of their normal work duties. An employee may be granted Civil Leave to cover the time off.

A regular full-time employee may be granted leave with pay when required to be absent from work for jury duty. Any compensation received by the employee for such duty shall revert to the City during the time for which compensation was paid to the employee under this section. Documentation of serving jury duty must be provided by the employee to the employee's supervisor.

To be eligible for this benefit, the employee must notify his supervisor promptly upon receipt of a jury summons and provide a copy of the summons to his Department Head. The employee must provide a copy of the check(s) received. Pay will be computed at the employee's current hourly rate or salary in effect at the time of jury duty. The employee must maintain contact with his supervisor, the frequency of which is determined by the Department Head. Time spent on jury duty is not counted as hours worked for the purpose of computing overtime pay.

An employee's absence for jury duty is job protected and an employee may not be disciplined or discharged for absences due to jury duty. Any employee who is having any issues with regard to performance of jury duty service should report those concerns to the Personnel Officer.

8.6 EMERGENCY/BEREAVEMENT

A regular full-time employee may be granted up to three (3) paid days to attend to family emergencies or to attend the wake and/or funeral of an immediate family member. Immediate family members include spouse, domestic partner, mother, father, son, daughter, sister, brother, grandmother, grandfather, grandchild, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, step-father, step-mother, step child, half-brother, half-sister, grandparents of employee's spouse or grandchildren, legal guardian or members of the employee's immediate household. One (1) paid day off may be granted to attend the funeral of an aunt or uncle. If more time is needed for long distance travel or to wrap up the decedent's affairs, additional paid or unpaid days may be granted upon submission of a written request, recommendation of the Department Head and approval by the Personnel Officer. Upon request documentation of death must be provided by the employee to the Personnel Officer.

The Illinois Child Bereavement Leave Act permits an employee with at least 1,250 hours of service during the prior 12 month period to a maximum of 2 weeks (10 work days) of unpaid bereavement time following the death of a child. Employees may be entitled to up to 6 weeks of bereavement time in the event of the death of more than one child during a twelve-month period. The leave must be completed within 60 days after the date employee receives notice of the death of the child. Employers are entitled to 48 hours of notice before the leave, unless it is not practicable. Employers may require documentation to verify the necessity of the leave. Child bereavement leave may not be taken in addition to unpaid leave permitted under the Family and Medical Leave Act, 29 U.S.C. 2601 et seq. (FMLA), and may not exceed unpaid leave time allowed under that law (FMLA).

8.7 LEAVES OF ABSENCE

At the City of Crest Hill, we realize there are times when family and medical issues necessitate employees to take time away from work. The City will provide employees with a leave based on their tenure with the City and their eligibility under the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) or related State laws. It is the intent of this policy to comply with applicable Federal and State laws. Details of the leave types may vary for employees represented by collective bargaining agreements or employment contracts. The City prohibits discrimination or retaliation against employees for requesting or taking a leave of absence.

Using a leave of absence for any purpose other than its intended purpose may result in corrective action up to and including termination. Moreover, accepting employment or becoming self-employed while on leave is not permitted. Anyone obtaining employment or becoming self-employed while on leave will automatically be considered to have voluntarily resigned from employment with the City.

Leave of absence requests will be considered for Family Medical Leave (FMLA), Personal Leave of Absence, Military Duty, VESSA Leave (Victims of Economic Security and Safety Act) and any other leaves of absence as dictated by applicable law. Where applicable, leaves will run concurrently.

8.8 FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT (FMLA)

Guidelines

Up to a total of twelve (12) weeks of unpaid job-protected leave during any rolling twelve (12) month period may be available for eligible qualifying events. Employees are not required to use FMLA leave in a block of twelve (12) weeks.

Leave may be taken on an intermittent or reduced schedule basis if medically necessary.

All FMLA leave will count towards the FMLA leave entitlement even though employees may receive compensation such as paid time off, workers' compensation, short-term disability, or any other type of salary continuance during the FMLA leave.

Eligibility

City employees may be eligible for a leave of absence caused by certain family or medical reasons. To be eligible for such a leave, employees must have completed at least one (1) year of service and worked at least 1,250 hours during the twelve (12) months preceding the leave of absence. Time spent on paid or unpaid leave does not count as hours worked for purposes of determining the 1,250 hours eligibility requirement.

Qualifying Events

Under FMLA, employees may be eligible for a temporary unpaid leave of absence from work for one of the following Qualifying Events:

- 1. Medical: Due to an employee's own serious health condition;
- 2. Parental: Due to the birth of a child, or the adoption or foster care placement of a child, within twelve (12) months of birth or placement;
- 3. Family Care: To care for an employee's child, spouse or parent who suffers from a serious health condition;
- 4. Any qualifying exigency leave for families of members of the National Guard or Reserves or of a regular component of the Armed Forces when the covered military member is on covered active duty or called to covered active duty or;
- 5. Military caregiver leave to care for an injured or ill service member or veteran.

Definitions

12-month Period means a rolling twelve (12) month period measured backward from the date an employee uses any FMLA leave in the FMLA year.

Serious Health Condition means an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves either:

- 1. Inpatient care (i.e., an overnight stay) in a hospital, hospice, or residential medical-care facility, including any period of incapacity (i.e., inability to work or perform other regular daily activities); or
- 2. Continuing treatment by a health care provider, which includes:
 - a) A period of incapacity lasting more than three (3) consecutive, full calendar days, and any subsequent treatment or period of incapacity relating to the same condition that also includes:
 - i. Treatment two (2) or more times by or under the supervision of a health care provider (i.e., in-person visits, the first seven (7) days; and both within days of the day of incapacity); or
 - ii. One (1) treatment by a health care provider with a continuing regimen of treatment (i.e., prescription medication, physical therapy); or
 - iii. Any period of incapacity related to a pregnancy or for prenatal care. A visit to a health care provider is not necessary for each absence; or
 - Any period of incapacity for a chronic serious health condition which continues over an extended period of time, requires periodic visits (at least twice per year) to a health care provider, and may involve occasional episodes of incapacity. A visit to a health care provider is not necessary for each absence; or
 - c) A period of incapacity that is permanent or long term due to a condition for which treatment may not be effective. Only supervision by a health care provider is required, rather than active treatment; or
 - d) Any absences to receive multiple treatments for restorative surgery or for a condition that would likely result in a period of incapacity of more than three (3) days if not treated.

Child means an employee's biological, adopted, foster, stepchild, legal ward, or child for whom an employee has day to day responsibility to provide care and financial support, so long as the child is under eighteen (18) years of age or unable to take care of himself due to a disability. For purposes of Military Family Need, or Military Family Care Leave, child will also include an employee's adult children.

Parent means an employee's biological parent, step parent, foster, or the person who had day to day responsibility to provide care and financial responsibility to an employee as a child. Parent does not include parent-in-law.

Spouse does not include unmarried domestic partners. If both spouses work for the City their leave in any twelve (12) month period may be limited to an aggregate of twelve (12) weeks for certain types of FMLA leave.

Exigency Leave is leave taken by the employee whose spouse, son, daughter or parent either has been notified of an impending call or order to covered active military duty or who is already on covered active duty may take up to twelve (12) weeks of leave for reasons related to or affected by the family member's call-up or service. The qualifying exigency must be one of the following: 1) short-notice deployment, 2) military events and activities, 3) child care and school activities, 4) financial and legal arrangements, 5) counseling, 6) rest and recuperation, 7) post-deployment activities and 8) additional activities that arise out of active duty, provided the employer and employee agree, including agreement on timing and duration of the leave.

The City will require certification of the qualifying exigency for military family leave. The employee must respond to such a request within fifteen (15) days of the request or provide a reasonable explanation for the delay. Failure to provide certification may result in a denial of continuation of leave. This certification will be provided using the DOL Certification of Qualifying Exigency for Military Family Leave.

Covered Active Duty means (a) in the case of a member of a regular component of the Armed Forces, duty during the deployment of the member with the Armed Forces to a foreign country; and (b) in the case of a member of a reserve component of the Armed Forces, duty during deployment of the member with Armed Forces to a foreign country under a call or order to active duty under a provision of law referred to in 101(a)(13)(B) of title 10, United States Code.

The leave may commence as soon as the individual receives the call-up notice. (Son or daughter for this type of FMLA leave is defined the same as for child for other types of FMLA leave except the person does not have to be a minor.) This type of leave would be counted toward the employee's twelve (12) week maximum of FMLA leave in a twelve (12) month period.

Covered Service Member Leave also known as military caregiver leave is for an employee whose spouse, son, daughter, parent, or next of kin is a covered service member who may take up to twenty-six (26) weeks in a single twelve (12) month period to take care of that service member.

Covered Service Member means (a) a member of the Armed Forces (including a member of the National Guard or Reserves) who is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy, is otherwise in outpatient status, or is otherwise on the temporary disability retired list, for a serious injury or illness; or (b) a veteran who is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy,

for a serious injury or illness and who was a member of the Armed Forces (including a member of the National Guard or Reserves) at any time during the period of five (5) years preceding the date on which the veteran undergoes that medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy.

Serious Injury or Illness (a) in the case of a member of the Armed Forces (including a member of the National Guard or Reserves), means an injury or illness that was incurred by the member in the line of duty on active duty in the Armed Forces (or existed before the beginning of the member's active duty and was aggravated by service in the line of duty) and that may render the member medically unfit to perform the duties of the member's office, grade, rank or rating; and (b) in the case of a veteran who was a member of the Armed Forces (including a member of the National Guard or Reserves) at any time during a period when the person was a covered service member, means a qualifying (as defined by the Secretary of Labor) injury or illness that was incurred by the member in the line of duty while on active duty in the Armed Forces (or existed before the beginning the member's active duty and was aggravated by service in line of duty in the Armed Forces) and manifested itself before or after the member became a veteran.

The City will require certification for the serious injury or illness of the covered service member. The employee must respond to such a request within fifteen (15) days of the request or provide a reasonable explanation for the delay. Failure to provide certification may result in a denial of continuation of leave. This certification must be provided using the DOL Certification for Serious Injury or Illness of Covered Service Member.

Notification

It is the responsibility of the employee to notify the City of a potential condition that could qualify for a family medical leave. If the leave is foreseeable, the employee must give sixty (60) days' notice to the City of his intention to take FMLA leave. Examples of foreseeable need are the birth/adoption of a child or scheduled surgery. If the need for FMLA leave is unforeseeable, the employee must give the City notice as soon as practicable, generally the same day or the next day the employee learns of the need for leave. The notification shall be made to the employee's supervisor. The supervisor will in turn notify the Personnel Officer.

Medical Certification

The City may require a written medical certification from a heath care provider indicating that the employee is unable to perform the functions of the position of the employee or that the employee is needed to care for a spouse, child or parent of the employee before FMLA leave will be approved.

The certification form for use by a health care provider is available from the Personnel Officer. The employee shall provide a written medical certification from a health care provider supporting the medical necessity of the leave request. Unless otherwise impractical, the City shall allow the employee fifteen (15) days after the employee's request for FMLA leave to provide the written medical certification. The City may require additional written medical certification if the City has reason to question the appropriateness of the leave or its duration. Completed forms should be returned to the Personnel Officer.

If an employee fails to satisfy the medical certification requirements, within fifteen (15) calendar days, if practicable, the City may deny the requested FMLA leave until the required certification is provided. A failure to provide requested documentation of the reason for an absence from work may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

During FMLA leave, the City may request the employee provide re-certification of a serious health condition at intervals in accordance the FMLA.

All documentation related to the employee's or the family member's medical condition will be held in strict confidence and maintained in the employee's medical records file.

Additional Medical Information

If the City has reason to question the employee's initial medical certification, the City may: (a) request the employee provide additional information or clarification in writing from his health care provider; (b) with the employee's permission, have a City designated health care provider contact the employee's health care provider in an effort to clarify or authenticate the initial certification; and/or (c) require the employee to obtain a second opinion by an independent City designated provider at the City's expense. If the initial and second certifications differ, the City may, at its expense, require the employee to obtain a third, final and binding certification from a jointly selected health care provider.

Return to Work Medical Certification

As a condition of restoring an employee whose FMLA leave was occasioned by the employee's own serious health condition, the City requires a written certification from a health care provider, in a form and manner acceptable to the City, indicating that the employee is able to return to work.

Notification of Leave Status

The City may require the employee on FMLA leave to maintain weekly contact with his supervisor concerning the employee's status and intent to return to work. If the employee clearly gives notice of intent not to return to work, the

obligation to maintain health benefitss (except under COBRA) and to rehire the employee ceases. In that case, the employee will be considered to have voluntarily resigned.

<u>Insurance Payments</u>

While on FMLA leave, the employee and the City shall continue to pay for their proportionate share of the City's group health, dental, and vision coverage, if the employee is enrolled in said plans at the time FMLA leave starts. Failure of the employee to make his proportionate health insurance payments may result in cessation of coverage for the employee.

While on paid leave, the City will continue to take payroll deductions to collect the employee's share of the premium. While on unpaid leave, the employee must make this payment, either in person or by mail. The payment must be received in the Treasurer's Office by the 15th day of each month. If the payment is more than thirty (30) days late, the employee's health care coverage may be dropped for the duration of the leave. The City will provide fifteen (15) days' notification prior to employee's loss of coverage.

If the employee chooses not to return to work for reasons other than a continued serious health condition of the employee, or the employee's family member, or a circumstance beyond the employee's control, the City will require the employee to reimburse the City the amount paid for the employee's health, dental, and vision insurance during any period of an unpaid leave. The City will require written medical certification of the continued serious health condition that prevents the employee's return.

Use of Paid and Unpaid Time

Employees are required to use paid leave, including disability and worker's compensation leave, to the extent that it qualifies, concurrently with FMLA leave and in a manner consistent with the City' paid leave policies. If the employee has accrued paid leave of less than twelve (12) weeks, the employee will use paid leave first and take the remainder of the twelve (12) weeks unpaid.

If an employee uses leave because of a serious medical condition of an immediate family member, the employee must use all vacation time, personal time, then sick time, and will then be eligible for unpaid leave the remainder of the twelve (12) weeks.

Accruals

During a Family Medical Leave, pension service may continue to accrue in certain circumstances; however, no sick, vacation, personal or holiday leave benefits, or seniority benefits will accrue for the employee during an unpaid leave.

Intermittent or Reduced Work Schedule

Intermittent leave is leave taken in separate blocks of time. A reduced work schedule leave is a leave schedule that reduces an employee's usual number of hours per work week or hours per work day.

Leave because of an employee's own serious health condition, or to care for an employee's spouse, child, or parent with a serious health condition may be taken all at once, or where medically necessary, intermittently, or on a reduced work schedule. Intermittent or a reduced schedule for a leave to care for a newborn or for a newly placed child may only be granted for up to 120 days with the Supervisor's and the Personnel Officer's consent.

The City may temporarily transfer an employee to an available alternative position with equivalent pay and benefits if the alternative position would better accommodate the intermittent or reduced schedule.

For part-time employees and those who work variable hours, the FMLA leave is calculated on a pro-rata basis. A weekly average of hours worked over the twelve (12) weeks prior to the beginning of the leave will be used for calculating the employee's normal work week.

Employee Status after Leave

An employee who takes leave under this FMLA policy will be able to return to the same position or a position with equivalent status, pay, benefits and other employment terms. An employee is entitled to reinstatement only if he would have continued to be an employee had FMLA leave not been taken. An employee would not be entitled to reinstatement if, because of a layoff, reduction in force, or other reason, the employee would not be employed at the time job restoration is sought.

Key Employees

The City may exempt certain highly compensated employees, called "key" employees from this requirement and not return them to the same or similar position. Under the FMLA, "key" employees, or employees who are salaried and whose earnings place the employee in the top ten percent (10%) of those employees of the City, may be denied the right to return to the same or equivalent job if it would cause substantial and grievous economic injury to the City.

Employees with questions regarding this policy are encouraged to consult with the Personnel Officer.

8.9 PERSONAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE

In an effort to recognize the needs of employees who require time off and do not meet the eligibility requirements for a leave under FMLA or any other type of leave, employees may request a personal leave of absence. All full-time regular employees that have a minimum of thirty (30) days of service may be eligible for a medical or personal leave absence not to exceed ninety (90) days. Job performance, absenteeism, and departmental requirements will all be taken into consideration before a request is approved. Requests for personal leave may be denied or granted by the City for any reason or no reason and are within the sole discretion of the City. Personal leave requests will require the approval of both the Department Head and Personnel Officer.

Procedure

In the event an eligible employee requires more than five (5) consecutive days off, the employee needs to submit a request in writing to his immediate supervisor and the Personnel Officer stating the reason for the leave and the expected duration. The employee should be reasonable and understand that all requests for personal leaves are not granted.

An employee, who has been on an approved personal leave for up to ninety (90) days, will be reinstated into a comparable position upon his return from leave only if he would have continued to be an employee had personal leave not been taken. An employee would not be entitled to reinstatement if, because of a layoff, reduction in force or other reason, the employee would not be employed at the time job restoration is sought.

In the event the personal leave is requested because of the employee's own medical needs, the employee must provide medical certification in support of the request.

While on paid leave, the City will continue to take payroll deductions to collect the employee's share of the health care premium. While on unpaid leave, the employee must make this payment, either in person, or by mail. The payment must be received in the Treasurer's Office by the 15th day of each month. If the payment is more than thirty (30) days late, the employee's health care coverage may be dropped for the duration of the leave. The City will provide fifteen (15) days notification prior to employee's loss of coverage.

Employees are expected to be available for work by the end of their approved leave time. If the employee is unable to return on the originally scheduled return date, he must request an extension of the leave in writing. If the City does not extend the leave, the employee must then return to work on the originally

scheduled return date or be considered to have voluntarily resigned. Extension of leave will only be considered on a case-by-case basis.

Any employee on a Personal Leave of Absence for his own personal medical condition must obtain certification from his health care provider prior to returning to work. The certification must address when the employee can return to work and perform his regular duties with or without a reasonable accommodation or set forth the restriction(s) that prevent the employee from resuming his regular duties.

8.10 MILITARY LEAVE

The following procedures and guidelines will apply to employees who serve in the United States Uniformed Services and who are absent due to active military service or training. This policy/procedure also clarifies the continuation of benefits and compensation during the period of leave.

Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA)

Military Leave of Absence will conform to the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 (USERRA). All employees who serve are covered by the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Act (USERRRA) whether full-time or part-time.

An employee who is required to be absent from work because of service in the uniformed services of the United States will be granted a leave of absence. This includes voluntary or involuntary active duty, active duty training, inactive duty training, full-time National Guard duty or absence for examination to determine fitness for these types of duty.

If an employee is called or volunteers for such military service, he will need to notify the Personnel Officer as soon as possible prior to commencement of the leave.

Military Leave by Type and Corresponding Pay and Benefits:

Leave Due to Mobilization by Presidential Order

In accordance with the Local Government Employees Benefits Continuation Act (50 ILCS 140/1), full and part-time employees who are members of any reserve component of the United States Armed Forces, including the Illinois National Guard, are entitled to leave and differential pay. This becomes effective when the employee is mobilized to active duty by an order from the President of the United States and only for the duration of his active military service.

- 1. Differential pay is defined as the difference between an employee's pre-service regular pay and the employee's military base pay when the regular pay is the higher of the two. In cases where the military base pay is higher than the employee's regular pay, no differential will be paid.
- 2. Health insurance and any other benefits that the employee was receiving at the time of mobilization will continue during this leave period as well.
- 3. Employees mobilized by order of the President must submit copies of the orders and documentation of military base salary prior to deployment, if possible.

Leave Due to Annual Training

In accordance with the Military Leave of Absence Act (5 ILCS 325/1), full-time employees who are members of any reserve component of the United States Armed Forces or Illinois State Militia are entitled to leave and full pay to attend annual training. The employee's seniority and other benefits shall continue to accrue during this leave period. Part-time employees are provided leave but will not receive pay.

Leave Due to Basic Training

Full-time employees who are members of the aforementioned Military Services are entitled to leave and to differential pay to attend basic training. The employee's seniority and other benefits shall continue to accrue. Part-time employees are granted leave but no pay to attend basic training.

<u>Procedures for Differential Pay and Benefit Continuation</u>

Differential pay will be paid to the employee in the form of a 1099. Differential payments are not subject to FUTA, FICA or income taxes. In accordance with the Public Employee Armed Services Rights Act (5 ILCS 330/1), vacation and sick time will continue to accrue while the employee is on leave. Any benefits the employee had before taking leave are preserved as well. Health insurance premiums may be deducted from the differential payments. In the event there is no deduction made for health insurance premiums, the employee is responsible for remitting payment to the City for monthly premiums.

Procedures for Reporting Back to Work

In accordance with the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Act (USERRA), employees must adhere to the following procedures in reporting back to work after the military assignment is completed:

Service of 1 - 30 days: The employee must report to work on the next scheduled work day following completion of service, safe travel home from the military duty location, and an eight (8) hour rest period.

Service of 31 - 180 days: The employee must request reinstatement no later than fourteen (14) days after completion of the military service.

Service of 181 or more days: The employee must request reinstatement no later than ninety (90) days after completion of the military service.

The City reserves the right to request documentation for military leaves of absence in excess of thirty-one (31) days. If the employee fails to report to work or request reinstatement within the required time limits, he may be subject to the City's unexcused absences procedure.

8.11 FAMILY MILITARY LEAVE

In accordance with the Family Military Leave Act (820 ILCS151/1), the City will grant up to thirty (30) days of unpaid leave to the spouse or parents of a soldier called to active military duty for more than thirty (30) days. The City will require certification from the proper military authority to verify employee eligibility for family military leave.

Family military leave is unpaid. Before taking unpaid family military leave, employees must exhaust all accrued vacation leave, personal leave, compensatory leave, and any other applicable leave, except sick leave and disability. During unpaid family military leave, employees may continue their benefits at the expense of the employee.

Employees who take family military leave will be reinstated to the same position or a position with the same seniority, status, benefits, pay and other terms and conditions of employment. The City is not required to reinstate employees if they are not reinstated because of conditions that are not related to taking family military leave.

The City will not interfere with, restrain, or deny employees' rights to family military leave. The City will not discipline, or in any manner discriminate against employees who take family military leave.

Employees must give the City at least fourteen (14) days' notice of the date they intend to start taking family military leave of five (5) or more consecutive work days. To the extent possible, employees must consult with the City to schedule the leave so as to not unduly disrupt the City's operations. Employees taking family military leave of less than five (5) consecutive days must give the City as much advanced notice as practicable.

8.12 <u>VICTIMS' ECONOMIC SECURITY AND SAFETY ACT (VESSA)</u>

In accordance with the Illinois Victims' Economic Security and Safety Act (820 ILCS 180/1), known as VESSA, an employee is entitled to up to twelve (12) weeks of unpaid leave per year, and/or reasonable accommodation for one of the following reasons:

- To seek medical attention for, or recovering from, physical or psychological injuries caused by domestic, sexual, or gender violence to the employee or an employee's family or household member; or
- To obtain services from a victim services organization for the employee or an employee's family or household member; or
- To obtain psychological or other counseling for the employee or an employee's family or household member; or
- To participate in safety planning, temporarily or permanently relocating or taking other actions to increase the safety of the employee, or an employee's family or household member from future domestic or sexual violence or to ensure economic security; or
- To seek legal assistance or remedies to ensure the health and safety of the employee or an employee's family or household member, including preparing for or participating in any civil or criminal legal proceeding related to or derived from domestic or sexual violence.

An eligible employee is entitled to up to twelve (12) work weeks of unpaid leave during a rolling twelve (12) month period from the date of occurrence. Said leave may be taken on an intermittent or reduced work schedule basis. VESSA leave will run independent of any other applicable leave. For instance, leave taken under VESSA which also qualifies under FMLA, will be exclusively considered VESSA leave. Likewise, absences for which an employee receives short term disability benefits for a purpose covered under VESSA will be designated as VESSA leave.

Employees can substitute, or the City may require substitution of, available paid vacation, sick, personal or similar leave for unpaid VESSA leave as is appropriate for the employee's situation. Such paid leave must be taken in accordance with the terms of this manual. The substitution of paid leave for unpaid leave under VESSA does not extend the twelve (12) week leave period. In the event there is no deduction made for health insurance premiums, the employee is responsible for remitting payment to the City for monthly premiums.

The employee is required to provide the City with at least forty-eight (48) hours advanced notice, if possible, of his intention to take a VESSA leave. If employees

are unable to provide advanced notice, they must provide notice when they are able to do so within a reasonable period of time. Failure to provide the required notice may result in treatment of the absences as unexcused.

Employees are required to submit a certification that the employee or the employee's family or household member is a victim of domestic or sexual violence and that a leave is needed for one of the listed VESSA purposes.

<u>Definitions</u>

Domestic Violence means domestic abuse, sexual assault, or stalking.

Gender Violence means acts or credible threats of violence or aggression that are taken, even in part, based on an individual's actual or perceived sex or gender, and physical intrusions or invasions of a sexual nature under coercive conditions, or credible threats of the same.

Family or Household Member, means a spouse, parent, son, daughter, other person related by blood or by present or prior marriage, other person who shares a relationship through a son or daughter, and persons jointly residing in the same household.

Parent means the biological parent of an employee or an individual who stood in loco parentis to an employee when the employee was a child.

Son or daughter means a biological, adopted, or foster child, a stepchild, a legal ward, or a child of a person standing in loco parentis, who is under eighteen (18) years of age, or is eighteen (18) years of age or older and incapable of self-care because of a mental or physical disability.

VESSA Certification may be satisfied by a sworn statement from the employee and other corroborating evidence (police or court record, documentation from a victim service organization, attorney, clergy or medical professional), once received by the employee.

<u>Insurance Payments</u>

While on VESSA leave, the employee and the City shall continue to pay for their proportionate share of the City's group health, dental, and vision coverage, if the employee is enrolled in said plans at the time VESSA leave starts. Failure of the employee to make his proportionate health and dental insurance payments may result in cessation of coverage for the employee. The City can recover the cost of any premiums paid on behalf of employees on VESSA leave who fail to return to work after exhausting their leave, unless the continuation, recurrence or onset of domestic or sexual violence or an event beyond the employee's control prevents their return.

Confidentiality

All information provided to the City shall be retained in the strictest confidence, except to the extent that disclosure is requested or consented to in writing by the employee or otherwise required by applicable Federal or State law.

Accruals

During a VESSA leave, pension service will continue to accrue in certain circumstances; however, no sick, vacation, personal, holiday leave benefits, or seniority benefits will be accrued by the employee during an unpaid leave. Employees remain entitled to their benefit time that accrued prior to the leave.

Employee Status After VESSA Leave

If an employee wishes to return to work at the expiration of his leave, the employee is entitled to return to the same position or to an equivalent position with equal pay, benefits, and other terms and conditions of employment. If an employee takes leave because of his own medical condition, the employee is required to provide medical certification that the employee is fit to resume work.

Reasonable Accommodations

The City supports the Victims' Economic Security and Safety Act and will attempt to provide reasonable accommodations for people who are entitled to protection under this Act in a timely fashion, unless such accommodations would present an undue hardship for the City.

Reasonable accommodation applies to applicants and employees who are otherwise qualified individuals and may include adjustment to a job structure, workplace facility, or work requirement, transfer, reassignment, or modified schedule, leave, a changed telephone number or seating assignment, installation of a lock, implementation of a safety procedure or assistance in documenting domestic or sexual violence that occurs at the workplace or in work-related settings, in response to actual or threatened domestic or sexual violence.

A qualified individual is an individual who, but for being a victim of domestic or sexual violence or with a family or household member who is a victim of domestic or sexual violence, can perform the essential functions of the employment position that such individual holds or desires.

Should an employee or applicant wish to request a reasonable accommodation pursuant to this policy, the person should contact the Personnel Officer in writing.

8.13 SCHOOL VISITATION LEAVE

An employee is eligible for an unpaid leave of up to eight (8) hours during any school year and no more than four (4) hours on any given day to attend school conferences, or classroom activities of their children in accordance with the School Visitation Rights Act (820 ILCS 147/1, et seq.), after providing sufficient notice to his supervisor.

8.14 LOCAL GOVERNMENT DISASTER SERVICE VOLUNTEER ACT

In accordance with the Local Government Disaster Service Volunteer Act (50 ILCS 122), the City may grant leave to an eligible employee from his work with pay for not more than twenty (20) working days in any twelve (12) month period to participate in specialized disaster relief services for the American Red Cross or for the Illinois Emergency Management Agency, as the case may be, upon request of the American Red Cross or the Illinois Emergency Management Agency for the services of that employee and upon the approval of the Personnel Officer, without loss of seniority, pay, vacation time, personal days, sick time or earned overtime accumulation. The City will compensate an employee granted leave under this Section at his regular rate of pay for those regular work hours during which the employee is absent from work (minus the amount of any pay for disaster service work received from any other organization). Leave under this Act shall not be unreasonably denied for services related to a disaster within the United States or its territories.

8.15 VOTING LEAVE

In accordance with the Illinois Election Code (10 ILCS 5/17-15), an employee will be permitted up to two (2) hours of paid leave for voting purposes during a general or special election, unless the employee has time to vote before or after work while the polls are open. Such leave will be granted only if the employee's normal work schedule begins less than two (2) hours after the opening of the polls and ends less than two (2) hours before the closing of the polls. Employees should notify their supervisors at least one (1) day in advance of the absence. The supervisor may specify the hours during which the employee may be excused with pay to vote.

8.16 BLOOD DONATION LEAVE

In accordance with the Employee Blood Donation Leave Act (820 ILCS 149/1), employees may be granted up to one (1) hour of paid leave every fifty-six (56) days to donate blood. The employee must have his time off approved by his supervisor in advance and provide verification of the donation upon request.

8.17 WORKERS' COMPENSATION

Employees may be entitled to receive workers' compensation disability benefits when they lose time from work as a result of a work related injury or illness in accordance with the Illinois Workers' Compensation and Workers' Occupational Diseases Act (820 ILCS 305) or the Public Employee Disability Act (5 ILCS 345), as applicable and with the understanding that not all injuries are compensable under said Acts. Established herein are the general guidelines to be used to administer workers' compensation disability benefits.

Reporting Requirements

Employees are required to promptly report any accident, injury, or illness that is incurred or contracted at work to their immediate supervisor; on the day the injury is incurred or the illness is contracted, in writing using an Employee Incident Report (employee statement). This is mandatory regardless of whether the injury results in lost work time or requires medical attention. Failure to promptly report can result in a delay or denial of benefits.

Upon receipt of the Employee Incident Report, the supervisor shall conduct a thorough investigation and complete and forward a Supervisor's Injury Report (supervisor's report) and Employer's First Report of Injury (Form 45) to the Personnel Officer within three (3) working days of the injury.

Upon determining an employee will lose three (3) or more scheduled work days, the Personnel Officer shall complete a Workers' Compensation Wage Statement.

The Personnel Officer will forward the Wage Statement to the CCMSI for calculation of the hourly temporary total disability (TTD) benefit amount.

Benefits

Regular Full-Time Law Enforcement Officers

- a) The Public Employee Disability Act (PEDA) provides that regular full-time law enforcement officers who suffer an injury in the line of duty continue to be compensated at one hundred percent (100%) of their regular rate of pay for up to one (1) year due to a compensable work related injury. This compensation is subject to Police Pension contributions.
- b) During the first twelve (12) months after a full-time law enforcement officer suffers an injury in the line of duty, and is compensated at one hundred percent (100%) of his regular rate of pay, the employee will receive one hundred percent (100%) holiday pay. Sick leave and vacation leave will continue to accrue during the first twelve (12) months while on a duty related disability leave.

c) After twelve (12) months, if the employee does not supplement his pay, when a holiday occurs the employee will receive workers' compensation payments. These payments will have the effect of paying the employee for two-thirds (2/3) of any holiday that occurs during the pay period. Further, by virtue of supplementing, the employee will receive the other one-third (1/3) pay for any holiday that occurs during that pay period.

All Other Employees

- a) The Workers' Compensation Act provides that employees with a compensable work related injury continue to be compensated at a rate of pay equal to sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66-2/3%) of their gross average weekly wage based on wages during the year before the injury. Said compensation is paid only after the loss of three (3) scheduled work days resulting from a work related injury.
- b) The Workers' Compensation Act does not require the City to pay Total Temporary Disability (TTD) benefits for the first three (3) scheduled work days lost (need not to be consecutive days) due to a work related injury unless the work related injury continues for fourteen (14) or more calendar days.

Employee Responsibilities

- a) All employees are expected to promptly report any accident, injury, or illness that is incurred or contracted at work to their immediate supervisor; on the day the injury is incurred or the illness is contracted and in writing using an Employee Incident Report.
- b) Maintain weekly verbal contact with their immediate supervisor and/or the Personnel Officer while on work related injury leave and following every medical exam.
- c) Arrive promptly for all scheduled exam/therapy sessions and to schedule all subsequent medical visits so as not to cause any unnecessary delay in medical treatment/progress.
- d) Provide the Personnel Officer with a phone number where he can be reached during business hours and to promptly return calls.

Transitional Duty

A Transitional Duty program may be valuable in the rehabilitation of injured employees and may potentially reduce workers' compensation costs. The purpose of establishing a Transitional Duty program is to provide temporary work for employees who are temporarily disabled and cannot be assigned to regular

work duties but are able to perform another types of production work. The duties to be performed by the employee will consist of bona fide work that will be limited in duration and is intended for employees who are expected to return to full duty in the near future. The City is not obligated to provide Transitional Duty assignments.

Medical Examinations

The City may require, at its expense, the employee be examined by a qualified physician and/or another appropriate medical professional selected by the City to determine an employee's fitness for duty or fitness to return to duty following a layoff, injury, or illness. The employee may be asked to attend such appointments while he is on leave or while he is working a transitional duty assignment. The foregoing requirement shall be in addition to any requirement that an employee provides, at his own expense, a statement from his own physician upon returning from sick leave, Family Medical Leave, a medically related personal leave or from an on-the-job injury leave.

SECTION 9 SAFETY & EQUIPMENT USE

9.1 SAFETY

Employees shall abide by all safety directives contained within Department Policies, and as issued orally or in writing by their supervisors. These directives may pertain to the safe and proper method for operating vehicles and equipment, utilizing City facilities and safety gear, and other safe work practices. Failure to proceed or act in a safe manner, and thereby causing danger to oneself, other employees, or City property shall be cause for disciplinary action up to and including termination. Unsafe working conditions, injuries or damage to equipment or property, regardless of cause, must be reported immediately by employees in accordance with established procedures to their immediate supervisor or Department Head.

9.2 CITY VEHICLES, EQUIPMENT & FACILITIES

On Duty

All vehicles, equipment, and facilities shall be utilized appropriately, safely, and in a manner that will not damage any particular item. Any willful negligence or avoidable accident resulting in damage to City property may be cause for disciplinary action. Vehicles, equipment, and facilities shall only be used for City business and activities, or as authorized by the City Administrator, or by the conditions of an individual City employment agreement. These shall not generally be used for personal errands or other personal reasons. Only City employees shall ride as passengers in City vehicles or use City equipment or facilities except as may be necessary in carrying out City business or as specifically approved by the City Administrator, or as authorized by the Department Head.

Off Duty

There shall be no use of City vehicles, equipment or facilities during off duty hours. The only exception to this rule is the granting of City vehicles to employees for the purposes of conducting City business when such arises or by the conditions of an individual City employment agreement. When a vehicle is in the possession of an employee during off duty hours, it shall be used for City business when the need arises. It shall not be used for personal errands or other activities, except for personal errands on the way to and back from work (provided this time is not compensated). No other passengers besides the authorized employee(s) shall use the vehicle during such hours.

Accidents

Any damage resulting to City vehicles, equipment, and/or facilities shall be reported immediately, but in no event later than the end of the work shift, to the employee's supervisor who shall submit a written report to the Personnel Officer. Damage to a City vehicle shall also be reported to the Police Department.

9.3 PHYSICAL & PSYCHOLOGICAL FITNESS FOR DUTY

When the City has reasonable suspicion to believe an employee is unfit to continue working in his assigned position, the City may require any employee to undergo physical, medical and/or psychological examinations to be performed by an independent medical examiner or psychologist to establish the fitness of the individual to continue work within his assigned position, with said cost being the City's responsibility and in accordance with applicable law. Upon advice of the independent medical examiner, the City may impose a health maintenance program, as a condition of continued employment, with said cost being the employee's responsibility, to the extent not covered by his insurance.

9.4 SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICIES

Substance abuse by City employees creates an unacceptably dangerous work environment, results in unproductive work days, sick leave abuse, and generally creates a risk to the safety and well-being of all employees and the residents the City serves. The City also believes the residents of our community are entitled to expect employees who serve them obey the law, are reasonably fit, healthy, and free from the effects of substance abuse.

The City has established a Code of Conduct, Section 5.2 (I), regarding substance abuse. Screening and treatment programs exist for employees and potential employees of the City in addition to all Commercial Driver's License (CDL) drug and alcohol testing policy requirements.

9.5 WORKPLACE VIOLENCE

The City will make every reasonable effort to provide a safe working environment for all employees and for all persons who conduct business with the City. Any employee that has experienced or witnessed an act of violence, or a threat of such, in a City workplace is to immediately advise his supervisor and/or the Personnel Officer. Violence is defined as, but not limited to, the following:

a) Any physical behavior that involves pushing, fighting, spitting, kicking, squeezing, pinching, scratching, twisting, biting, throwing objects or intentional behavior that would injure another or attempt to injure another.

- b) Any verbal communication which involves threatening physical harm, either directly or implicitly through direct threats, veiled threats, conditional threats, or written, telephonic, or electronic threats.
- c) Any physical or verbal behavior that would involve intimidation such as stalking, surveillance, criminal damage to property or communicating an endorsement of the inappropriate use of firearms or weapons.

The City does not tolerate workplace violence. Threats, threatening language or any other acts of aggression or violence made toward or by any City employee will not be tolerated.

Employees who violate this policy will be disciplined according to the severity of the incident. Discipline will be issued based on the need to effectively correct the inappropriate conduct, up to and including termination.

The City's prohibition against threats and acts of violence applies to all persons involved in City operations, including but not limited to employees, volunteers, contract workers, temporary workers and anyone else on City property.

9.6 WEAPON FREE WORKPLACE POLICY

To ensure the City maintains a workplace safe and free of violence for all employees, the City prohibits the possession or use of dangerous weapons on City property or while conducting City business. The only exception to this policy is weapons properly carried and appropriately used by sworn law enforcement personnel and cutting instruments, i.e., knifes, etc., used by employees in the normal course of business. Any employee in violation of this policy will be subject to prompt disciplinary action, up to and including termination. All City employees are subject to this provision, including volunteers, contract and temporary employees.

"City property" is defined as all City owned and leased buildings and their contents and surrounding areas such as sidewalks and walkways under the City's ownership or control and work sites where City employees are engaged. This policy applies to all City owned or leased vehicles.

"Dangerous weapons" include but are not limited to, firearms, explosives and other weapons or devices that might be considered dangerous or that could cause harm. Employees are responsible for making sure that any item possessed by the employee is not prohibited by this policy.

9.7 SEARCH, INSPECTION, AND INVESTIGATION

It is the City's policy, when deemed necessary by the Personnel Officer or designee, for authorized persons to search and inspect both City property in use

by an employee (i.e., locker, work area and/or vehicle) and personal items, including vehicles, brought onto City property. Refusal to cooperate in a search, inspection, or investigation may result in disciplinary action up to and including termination. The City will conduct searches, inspections and investigations consistent with applicable laws. It is City policy that no employee has a reasonable expectation of privacy regarding the use of any City owned locker, vehicle, or other work area.

SECTION 10 TRAINING & DEVELOPMENT

10.1 TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT

The City, in an effort to advance the skills and professionalism of its staff, encourages employees to pursue both individual and professional development opportunities. The City and various departments within the City, offer periodic in-service training opportunities, as well as outside training. Employee growth and development are key to the success of the City's service delivery and is expected of every employee. Furthermore, employees are encouraged to enhance their job related knowledge and skills and to remain aware of best practices in their respective fields by pursuing formal training opportunities and by joining professional associations.

Funding for training and development is subject to annual budget amounts established for such purposes. Bargaining unit employees should consult the applicable union contract for more details on employee development opportunities.

The City's Employee Development Program may include:

- a) certification exams, exam preparation courses, and related materials;
- b) certificates and credentials;
- c) courses offered by an accredited institution, including e-learning;
- d) workshops, seminars, and conferences;
- e) membership in professional organizations;
- f) business journal subscriptions.

10.2 SEMINAR/CONFERENCE ATTENDANCE

The City may pay for expenses for attending a seminar/conference for regular full-time employees. This permits attendance at certain job-related seminars and conferences.

The following are general eligibility guidelines that will be considered by the Department Head when reviewing requests to attend seminars or conferences:

1. The seminar(s) or conference(s) selected must be directly related to the employee's present position, or work that he may reasonably be expected to perform for the City in the future.

- 2. All seminar(s) or conference(s) must be approved by the Department Head, in advance of registration. Approval for Department Heads must be obtained by the City Administrator. Decisions on out-of-state seminars and conferences are made during the annual budget process.
- 3. Eligible employees are those employees who have a satisfactory work record.

Prior to making any travel arrangements, an employee must complete and submit to the Department Head the Request to Travel on City Business Form. This form is used for both approval of the travel, as well as for advance payment of certain expenses such as registration and lodging confirmation. All travel and attendance at seminars and conferences must be approved by the City Administrator and is subject to the availability of funds in the annual budget.

Registration and training fees will normally be paid directly by the City. Requests should be submitted with sufficient documentation detailing the event and costs involved with sufficient time to generate the required payment. Employees must complete a City purchase order prior to the seminar/conference to estimate the costs and request an advance. The completed purchase order should be submitted to the Department Head for approval and forwarded to the Finance Department.

The City will issue an advance for reasonable expenses set forth on the City Purchase Order. After an employee returns from a seminar, conference, or other training, he should complete the Travel and Expense Report and City Purchase Order form to itemize the actual costs within five (5) business days. If the actual expenses incurred for attendance at the seminar/conference exceed the advance, the reasonable expenses will be reimbursed. If actual expenses are less than the advance, the employee will return any unused portion of the advance.

10.3 TYPES OF EXPENSES

<u>Transportation</u>

When practical, a City vehicle should be used as the first option for transportation. Travel should be by the most economical mode available, with consideration given to travel time, cost, and work requirements. The cost of transportation to the site of the event and return is reimbursable if a personal vehicle is used. Reimbursement for using personal vehicles shall be calculated on a mileage basis as set forth by current IRS guidelines. If two (2) or more employees will be attending the same meeting, they are encouraged to minimize expenditures by carpooling.

Accommodations/Lodging

Every effort must be made to obtain arrangements at a hotel/motel honoring the 'government rate' or honoring the 'conference/seminar rate'. Employees must be conservative when expending City funds by contacting a reasonable number of hotels/motels to obtain the most economical rates.

Meals

Meals during the events that are not made available as a part of the registration fees are reimbursable. Meals while traveling, the day before or following the day in which the last official function is held may be reimbursable with prior approval. Employees are encouraged to attend all functions for which meals are provided as a part of the registration fee. Only meals occurring during work or travel time are eligible for per diem reimbursement.

The per diem schedule for breakfast, lunch and dinner is as follows:

Breakfast	\$10
Lunch	\$15
Dinner	\$25

When travel is required to a part of the country where the listed per diem rates may not be sufficient, the City Administrator may grant exception to this policy. Prior approval is required and receipts must be submitted with Travel and Expense Report. Failure to do so may result in reimbursement ineligibility.

Miscellaneous Expenses

Reasonable miscellaneous expenses such as taxi fares, parking, tolls, tips, etc. are generally reimbursable. Some expenses for the day immediately preceding the first official function and the day following the day in which the last function is held may be reimbursable with the approval of the Department Head.

Non-reimbursable expenses

Some travel expenses are not reimbursable. Some examples of non-reimbursable expenses include:

- a) Alcoholic beverages
- b) Entertainment

- c) Early check-in or late check-out charges, unless appropriate circumstance exist and are pre-approved by the Department Head.
- d) Parking tickets or traffic tickets
- e) Pay per view movies
- f) Expenses incurred by a spouse, dependents and/or additional guests
- g) Any non-work related charges

Following an employee's return to work, the employee shall itemize expenses as required on the Travel and Expense Report. Completed purchase orders and Travel and Expense Reports must be submitted to the employee's Department Head within five (5) business days after the employee's return to work. All receipts must be submitted with the Travel and Expense Report including documentary evidence for expenses such as taxis and parking. When two (2) or more employees on City business jointly incur expenses, each participant, when practical, will pay and report individual expenses. Where this is not practical, the employee requesting reimbursement shall list the names or identify the group of other employees for who expenses being reported have been incurred. If certain required receipts are not available, a statement signed by the employee documenting the amounts paid may be acceptable.

10.4 <u>TUITION REIMBURSEMENT</u>

The City supports employees who wish to continue their education in order to secure increased responsibility and growth in their professional careers with the City of Crest Hill. This growth can include continuing education courses, certification programs, completion of a GED, and any professional and technical education. In keeping with this philosophy, the City has established reimbursement for educational expenses incurred through various approved institutions of learning.

Any regular full-time employee who has been continuously employed for six (6) months or more (unless directed by the City) who enrolls in a job related course of study at an accredited junior college, college or university within the State of Illinois (or through an accredited online college or university program, whether in-state or out-of-state) may qualify to have the tuition and academic fees (including books) reimbursed by the City. The employee does not need to be registered in a degree program to be eligible for this benefit. Prior written approval must be obtained from the employee's Department Head and the

Personnel Officer for each such course or program of study. The Department Head and the Personnel Officer have complete discretion in determining whether the course(s) is sufficiently related to the employee's work and would improve his performance to justify the tuition reimbursement. The Department Head and the Personnel Officer have the discretion to determine the number of courses that will be taken during any given period. Employees should provide a list of courses and estimated expenses during the preparation of the budget.

Because it is in the City's interests to ensure the employee receives maximum benefit from any such courses taken, tuition reimbursement will be paid at 100% only if the employee receives a Grade "A" or "B". Grade "C" or a "Pass" grade in a Pass/Fail course will be paid at 75%. The employee is responsible for paying the educational expenses upfront. All reimbursements will be made upon proof of payment and submission of the certified transcript of the grade. Any reimbursement paid under this program will be offset by Federal/State financial aid, scholarships, grants, etc. In addition, the employee must be actively employed at the time of reimbursement.

Employees who voluntarily terminate employment, or are terminated for cause will be required to refund the City the reimbursement they received on the following basis:

- a) Prior to one (1) year from the date of reimbursement, one hundred percent (100%) of the amount reimbursed.
- b) After one (1) year but prior to two (2) years from the date of reimbursement, seventy-five (75%) of the amount reimbursed.
- c) After two (2) years but prior to three (3) years from the date of reimbursement, fifty percent (50%) of the amount reimbursed.
- d) After three (3) years from the date of reimbursement (zero percent) 0% of the amount reimbursed.

Union employees will follow applicable provisions contained in the collective bargaining agreements.

SECTION 11 COMMUNICATIONS

11.1 OPEN DOOR POLICY

Open communication between management and employees is an important philosophy of the City. The City believes employees should have a method to express their concerns, ideas and suggestions and an avenue to receive information on matters relating to their employment. When issues cannot be resolved through discussions with the immediate supervisor, employees are encouraged to speak to the next level of supervision or the Personnel Officer. If at any time an employee feels that the situation has not been satisfactorily resolved, the employee may contact the Personnel Officer.

11.2 SOLICITATION

Employees are prohibited from soliciting on behalf of for-profit organizations anytime during the City's hours of operation. Soliciting by employees for non-profit organizations is prohibited during the working time of the employee who is soliciting and employee being solicited in any work area. This shall include canvassing, collection of funds, pledges, circulating petitions, solicitation of members, or any similar type of activity. "Working time" means the time when the employee actually is scheduled to work as opposed to his mealtime, breaks, and before and after work.

Employees are prohibited from distributing hard copy and electronic literature, including but not limited to handbills, leaflets, circulars and other similar matter at any time in any work area. Solicitation and distribution is also prohibited in any work area where the public has access for the purpose of transacting business related to the City government, even if during non-working time.

Solicitation and distribution by non-employees are prohibited at all times on City property not open to the public or only open to the public for the purposes of conducting business with the City.

11.3 DONATIONS FOR CHARITABLE CAUSES AND ORGANIZATIONS

No employee shall be required or pressured to donate funds to any charitable cause or charitable organization as a function of that person's employment with the City. Employees may voluntarily donate monies to charitable organizations either directly or through the City as provided by State statute, law, administrative determination, or by ruling of a court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction.

Employees may solicit voluntary donations where a member of the family of a fellow worker has passed away, milestone events, or for similar cause, provided such solicitation efforts are conducted indirectly (pass the envelope), and provided such efforts are conducted in conformity with the provisions set forth above concerning the time and place for solicitations or request for donations. In general, voluntary collections as a tribute to a fellow worker or to a member of the worker's family should be limited to the death or serious injury or illness of the employee or the employee's spouse, child or other member of the employee's household.

11.4 BULLETIN BOARDS

The posting of written solicitations on City bulletin boards is restricted. These bulletin boards display important information and employees should consult them frequently for employee announcements, internal memoranda, and job openings.

All proposed postings must be submitted and approved, in advance by the Personnel Officer.

11.5 TECHNOLOGY RESOURCE POLICY

The City provides technology resources to its employees to assist them in performing their duties. These resources are to be used properly and professionally and include electronic networks and communication tools including:

- a) Desktop, laptop, and tablet computers
- b) Servers, networks, and printers
- c) Software
- d) Telephone, cellular phone, and voicemail
- e) Internet use and email
- f) Facsimile machines, scanners, and photocopiers.

Use of the City's technology resources is a privilege, and not a right. These policies and procedures cover computer and network security, electronic mail usage, Internet usage and the relationship of non-City owned computer equipment to the use of and connection to the City's system. Violations of the Technology Resource Policy will result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.

Technology resources must never be used to threaten, intimidate or intentionally embarrass another person. Employees may not send, receive, post or view images which contain nudity or are of a suggestive nature. Technology resources should not be used to disparage a person or group based on any protected status of that group or in any matter which could reasonably be considered to harass any individual or group. The City's technology resources may not be used for any personal commercial venture.

Employees should be aware that records of electronic communications on City technology resources are City-owned, with a limited expectation of privacy, and may be considered public information subject to disclosure under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) including; telephone numbers called, length and date of call, emails, text messages, voicemails, and any other digital files recorded using City technology. Additionally, communications transacted on personal devices pertaining to the transaction of public business may also be subject to disclosure under FOIA.

11.6 SOCIAL MEDIA

The City recognizes employees have the right to express themselves online, and this policy is not meant to create arbitrary rules for social media usage, or curtail any rights to freedom of speech. As an employer, however, it is appropriate to establish codes of conduct and reasonable expectations that should be applied to such communication activities when those expressions may have consequences to the City of Crest Hill, its employees and/or the community that City of Crest Hill employees represent. Positions funded by taxpayer dollars are subject to greater scrutiny, and therefore must be held to higher standards of behavior, than those in private sector organizations. The global accessibility of internet communication makes representations related to the City of Crest Hill even more important to monitor and protect.

Social media is defined as: Blogs, other types of self-published online journals, responses to online newspaper periodical articles and collaborative Web-based discussion forums including, but not limited to, LinkedIn, Facebook, Snapchat, Instagram, Twitter, and YouTube.

Rules and Guidelines

The following rules and guidelines apply to the use of social media, whether such use is for the City of Crest Hill on City time, for personal use during non-work time, outside the workplace or during working time while using City owned equipment. These rules and guidelines apply to all employees.

1. Employees are prohibited from discussing confidential, workrelated matters through the use of social media. This includes residents' home addresses and other personal information, strategic planning, customer lists, financial information, business contracts and other proprietary and/or nonpublic business information. This does not include discussions relating to conditions of employment.

- 2. Employees cannot use social media to engage in conduct that would violate the City's Harassment, Discrimination and Retaliation Prevention and EEO policies.
- 3. Employee cannot make statements which are slanderous or detrimental to the City, its employees, residents, customers, clients, vendors, elected officials, suppliers, any organizations associated or doing business with the City, or any member of the public, including website visitors who post comments. A statement will be viewed as "detrimental" to the City of Crest Hill if that statement interferes with or compromises the City's ability to conduct its business or brings the City's name or image into disrepute.
- 4. Employees should abide by the City's Technology Resource Policy concerning personal use of the City's computer system and related equipment.
- 5. Employees who utilize social media and choose to identify themselves as employees of the City of Crest Hill must make it clear that they are not speaking on behalf of the City. Employees are strongly encouraged to state explicitly, clearly and in a prominent place on the site that their views are their own and not those of the City of Crest Hill or of any person or organization affiliated or doing business with the City of Crest Hill. Additionally, the City responds to the news media only through designated spokespersons.
- 6. Employees must respect copyright and other intellectual property laws and show respect for laws governing copyright, fair use of copyrighted material owned by others, trademarks and other intellectual property.
- 7. Employees cannot post the City of Crest Hill's logo or any other representation of the City of Crest Hill, such as uniforms, equipment or badges without the express permission of the City for commercial purposes.

- 8. Employees cannot post photographs of work-related events, accident scenes, crime scenes, or City employees engaged in the City of Crest Hill's business, unless employees have received the City's explicit permission from the Personnel Officer.
- 9. Employees cannot advertise or sell City owned products or services through social media.

Employee Conduct

Employees should be aware that their private communications on any social media site that are inconsistent with their obligations set forth in the Employee Handbook, may be considered in any performance review or other employment action. Employees should have no expectation of privacy while using City equipment or technology resources and facilities for any purpose, including the use of social media.

The City reserves the right to monitor and review the use of the City's technology resources and to block content that violates the City's rules and guidelines. The City also utilizes internet filtering software to regulate, track, and report internet activity.

All City social media sites are subject to the Illinois Local Records Act, the Freedom of Information Act and e-discovery laws and therefore, content must be able to be managed, stored, and retrieved to comply with these laws.

The City will investigate and respond to all reports of violations of the City's rules and guidelines or related City policies. Employees are urged to report any violations of this policy to the Personnel Officer. A violation of this policy may result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.

11.7 TELEPHONE, CELLULAR PHONE, VOICEMAIL & FAX USAGE

Telephone systems and all information transmitted, received or stored in these systems are the property of the City and are to be used for business purposes only. Any personal use should be minimal.

Voicemail, fax and text messages are neither personal nor private communications. The City reserves the right to monitor, log and listen to voicemail or intercept and read fax or text messages. Voicemail, fax and text messages should not be used to send any discriminatory, harassing, sexually oriented or otherwise inappropriate messages. City policy prohibits discrimination, harassment, and retaliation and this policy applies to voicemail, fax, and text messages.

While personal phone calls are not prohibited, their frequency, duration and volume should not interfere with the work environment or distract fellow employees. Abuse of this privilege may lead to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

11.8 CITY ISSUED EQUIPMENT

Where job or business needs demand, the City may issue cellular phones and laptop computers to certain employees for work related communications and to conduct business remotely. Employees in possession of City issued equipment are expected to protect them from being lost, stolen, or damaged. Failure to do so may result in discipline up to and including termination and payment to the City for the cost of replacing the stolen, damaged, or lost item.

As with any equipment, it is important to keep safety in mind when using a cellular telephone. Employees are expected to abide by State and local laws with regard to using a cellular phone while operating a motor vehicle including the use of Bluetooth technology or 'hands free' driving while talking on a cellular telephone.

In addition, employees are prohibited from conducting or performing any of the following actions (when the vehicle is in motion) while operating a City owned or operating any vehicle on authorized City business:

- a) Any form of texting (preparing, sending or reading)
- b) E-mailing (preparing, sending or reading)
- c) Accessing and using the Internet

The City is not responsible for tickets received by employees who are not abiding by State and local laws with regards to the use of cellular phones while operating a motor vehicle.

11.9 MEDIA INQUIRIES

Employees shall obtain permission from their Department Head prior to filling speaking engagements or publishing articles as an official representative of the City. In addition, no employee shall act as a correspondent to a newspaper or periodical, nor shall he discuss publicly or for publication matters pertaining to departmental personnel procedures or policies without the prior approval of the City Administrator.

SECTION 12 EMPLOYEE SEPARATION

12.1 GENERAL POLICY

Termination of employment with the City can arise from a variety of circumstances involving certain action on the part of the employee, the City or both. Therefore, termination of employment may be voluntary or involuntary. Depending on the type of termination, procedures will vary.

12.2 <u>SERVICE RETIREMENT</u>

Service Retirement is voluntary termination after having satisfied the age and length of employment requirements to immediately begin collecting a pension under the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF) or the Police Pension Fund.

12.3 <u>EMPLOYEE INITIATED RESIGNATION</u>

An Employee Initiated Resignation is voluntary termination of employment for any reason other than formal retirement. An employee wishing to leave the City in good standing shall provide a written resignation to his immediate supervisor at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the effective date of resignation when possible. The resignation shall include the reason for leaving as well as the proposed effective date. A two (2) week notice is understood to mean the resigning employee will be available for work during this time to aid in the training of his replacement. Failure to give a two (2) week notice may be considered a resignation not in good standing.

12.4 DISABILITY RETIREMENT

Disability Retirement is voluntary termination necessitated by an injury or illness, which renders the employee incapable of performing his usual job. Action may be initiated by the employee, his legal representative, or the City, but in all cases must be supported by medical evidence, acceptable to the Personnel Officer. The City may require an examination at its expense and performed by a physician of its choice. Police Officer disability shall be determined by the Crest Hill Police Pension Board as defined by State statutes.

12.5 DISCHARGE

Discharge is termination of an employee by the City. Refer to Section 5.4 – Progressive Discipline.

12.6 LAYOFF

Layoff is termination of an employee by the City for lack of work, lack of funds or other changes that have taken place. The Personnel Officer in determining the layoff sequence shall take seniority and performance into consideration, but seniority shall not be the sole governing factor. The layoff and recall of full-time sworn Police Officers or full-time Local 150 employees will follow applicable provisions contained in the respective collective bargaining agreements.

12.7 RECALL

Employees who are laid off shall be placed on a recall list for a period of one (1) year. If there is a recall, employees who are still on the recall list shall be recalled, in the order that best fulfills the City's needs.

An employee on layoff must keep the City informed of the address and telephone number where he can be contacted. If the City is unable to contact the employee within seven (7) calendar days, the City's obligation to recall the employee ceases. The City shall have no obligation to recall the employee after he has been on continuous layoff for a period which exceeds one (1) year. Should an employee not return to work when recalled, the City shall have no further obligation to recall the employee.

12.8 JOB ABANDONMENT

Employees who fail to report to work or contact their supervisor for three (3) consecutive work days may be considered to have abandoned the job without notice effective at the end of their normal shift on the third day. The Department Head shall notify the Personnel Officer at the expiration of the third work day and may initiate the paperwork to terminate the employee. Employees who are separated due to job abandonment are ineligible for rehire.

12.9 RELEASE

Release is the end of temporary or seasonal employment.

12.10 FURLOUGH/REDUCTION IN PAY

The City may institute at its discretion a reduction in the amount of employee work hours and/or pay which may typically, but is not limited to, occur as a response to unfavorable economic conditions or as a result of a reorganization of the work force.

12.11 DEATH

All termination benefits or remuneration shall be paid to the named beneficiary, deceased estate or other appropriate individual as provided by law.

12.12 EXIT INTERVIEW

An exit interview will be scheduled for the employee with the Personnel Officer prior to the last day of employment. Temporary employees or employees who are discharged do not participate in the exit interview process. The results of the exit interview will be shared with the City Administrator and maintained in the employee's personnel file. Summaries of any areas of concern will be made available to respective Department Heads.

During the exit interview, if applicable, COBRA, retirement benefits and the return of City property will be discussed.

SECTION 13 COMPLIANCE WITH THE LAW

13.1 HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY & ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPAA)

The City and its health plans subscribe to all HIPAA privacy and security laws. Any concerns with HIPAA laws shall be directed to the Personnel Officer.

13.2 AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA)

The ADA requires employers to reasonably accommodate qualified individuals with disabilities. It is the policy of the City to comply with all Federal and State laws concerning the employment of persons with disabilities. It is the City's policy not to discriminate against qualified individuals with disabilities in regard to application procedures, hiring, advancement, discharge, compensation, training or other terms, conditions, and privileges of employment. The City will reasonably accommodate qualified individuals with a disability so they can perform the essential functions of a job. An accommodation is not reasonable if it imposes an undue hardship. An individual who can be reasonably accommodated for a job without undue hardship will be given the same consideration for that position as any other applicant.

The City has an obligation to provide a safe work environment for all employees, customers, and residents. Accordingly, all employees are required to comply with safety standards. The City will take reasonable precautions to ensure that an employee's disability, or any attempted reasonable accommodation, does not pose a direct threat to the health and/or safety of the employee with a disability or to others.

Definitions

As used in this policy, the following terms have the indicated meaning and will be adhered to in relation to the ADA policy.

- 1) "Disability" means a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one (1) or more major life activities of the individual; a record of such an impairment; or being regarded as having such an impairment. Major life activities include the following:
 - a. In general, major life activities include, but are not limited to, caring for oneself, performing manual tasks, seeing, hearing, eating, sleeping, walking, standing, lifting, bending, speaking, breathing, learning, reading, concentrating, thinking, communicating, and working.

- b. Major bodily functions A major life activity also includes the operation of a major bodily function, including, but not limited to, functions of the immune system, normal cell growth, digestive, bowel, bladder, neurological, brain, respiratory, circulatory, endocrine, and reproductive functions.
- 2) "Direct threat" means a significant risk to the health or safety of others that cannot be eliminated by reasonable accommodation.
- 3) "Qualified individual" means an individual, who, with or without reasonable accommodation, can perform the essential functions of the employment position that such individual holds or desires.
- 4) "Reasonable accommodation" may include making existing facilities readily accessible to and usable by individuals with disabilities, job restructuring, part-time or modifications of equipment or devices, appropriate adjustment or modifications of examination, training materials or policies, the provision of qualified readers or interpreters, and other similar accommodations for individuals with disabilities.
- 5) "Undue hardship" means an action requiring significant difficulty or expense by the City.
- 6) "Essential functions of the job" refers to those job activities that are determined by the City to be essential or core to performing the job; these functions cannot be modified.

13.3 GENETIC INFORMATION NONDISCRIMINATION ACT OF 2008 (GINA)

The Federal law referred to as GINA prohibits employers and other entities covered by GINA Title II from requesting or requiring genetic information of an individual or family member of the individual, except as specifically allowed by this law. To comply with this law, the City asks that employees and health care providers not submit any genetic information when responding to a request for medical information (e.g., to support an employee's request for reasonable accommodation under the ADA or a request for a leave of absence). "Genetic information", as defined by GINA, includes an individual's family medical history, the results of an individual's or family member's genetic tests, the fact that an individual or an individual's family member sought or received genetic services, and genetic information of a fetus carried by an individual, or an individual's family member or an embryo lawfully held by an individual or family member receiving assistive reproductive services.

SECTION 14 EMPLOYEE INFORMATION AND RECORDS

14.1 GENERAL ACCESS TO EMPLOYEE INFORMATION

The personnel and medical files of all City employees are maintained by the Personnel Officer. Only the Personnel Officer may have access to and use of an employee's personnel records. The Treasurer's Office and other employees with a valid work related reason may have access to and use of an employee's personnel records, in part, subject to the approval of the Personnel Officer. Certain employment records of Police Officers are maintained within the Police Department under the exclusive control of the Police Chief. Access to police personnel records is regulated by the rules of the Police Department, any applicable collective bargaining agreement and/or court order.

14.2 DISCLOSURE OF EMPLOYEE RECORDS OUTSIDE OF THE CITY

Records about an individual which identify him by name or in any other way shall not be disclosed to people or organizations outside the City without the individual's written permission, except as pursuant to judicial proceedings, legal requirements, or the Freedom of Information Act. All requests by outside parties as to an employee's work record must be directed to the Personnel Officer.

14.3 REFERENCE INQUIRIES

All inquiries made by outside parties (i.e., potential employers, investigative agencies, etc.) with regard to employment history of former or present employees, including but not limited to general reputation, character, personal characteristics, performance, ability, attendance or salary circumstances should be directed to the Personnel Officer for response. The Police Chief shall be responsible for all inquiries regarding the employment status and reference material of sworn police personnel.

14.4 CREDIT VERIFICATIONS

The usual reference and verifications of employment of present employees for the purpose of establishing credit, bank loans, etc., should be released only by the Personnel Officer.

14.5 EMPLOYEE ACCESS TO PERSONNEL FILES

All employees shall be permitted to review and copy their personnel records as well as attach their own position statement to disputed materials in their files, in accordance with the Illinois Personnel Record Review Act (820 ILCS 40/1 et seq.).

Personnel records allowed to be viewed by an employee include all documents and data intended to be used in determining the employee's qualifications for employment, promotion, transfer, additional compensation, discharge or other disciplinary action. Access to personnel files by employees working under a collective bargaining agreement will be subject to the provisions of that agreement.

14.6 RECORDS INSPECTION

An employee shall be permitted inspection of his file two (2) times per calendar year at reasonable intervals. The request to view the file must be put in writing. Inspection of the record will be permitted within seven (7) working days of the request and under the supervision of the Personnel Officer.

Records may not be removed from the place of inspection. The employee will be permitted to request photocopies of his personnel records. If the employee disagrees with any part of the record, the City and the employee may mutually agree to remove or correct the information. This agreement should be in writing. If an agreement cannot be reached and the employee desires to submit an explanatory written statement, the statement will be attached to the disputed record. Inclusion of the employee's statement in the personnel file does not mean that the City concurs with the employee's statement.

SECTION 15 ACKNOWLEDGMENT FORM

Employee Handbook Acknowledgement

I understand and acknowledge that the Employee Handbook describes important information about the City of Crest Hill and that I should consult my supervisor or the Personnel Officer about any questions not answered in this manual. I have entered into my employment relationship with the City voluntarily and acknowledge that there is no specific length of employment, unless I am covered by the terms of a collective bargaining agreement or an individual contract that provides otherwise. Accordingly, either I or the City can terminate the relationship at will, with or without cause, at any time, so long as there is no violation of applicable Federal or State law.

I hereby acknowledge receiving the City of Crest Hill's Employee Handbook. By signing this form, I also acknowledge that I understand the following:

This Employee Handbook is not a contract of employment or a legal document and the City of Crest Hill makes no promises of any kind in this handbook.

Since the information, policies, and benefits described here are subject to change, I acknowledge that revisions to the Employee Handbook may occur, except to the City's policy of employment-at-will. All such changes will be communicated through official notices, and I understand that revised information may supersede, modify, or eliminate existing policies. I further acknowledge that this Employee Handbook supersedes all prior versions that I have received.

By signing this acknowledgement form, I acknowledge that I have read, understand and will abide by all of the policies and procedures contained within the Employee Handbook and any revisions made to it.

Signature	
Print Name	
Date	

SECTION 16 FORMS